Published for SISSA by 2 Springer

RECEIVED: August 23, 2017 ACCEPTED: September 25, 2017 PUBLISHED: October 4, 2017

On non-abelian T-duality and deformations of supercoset string sigma-models

Riccardo Borsato^a and Linus Wulff^b

 ^a Nordita, Stockholm University and KTH Royal Institute of Technology, Roslagstullsbacken 23, SE-106 91 Stockholm, Sweden
 ^b Department of Theoretical Physics and Astrophysics, Masaryk University,

611 37 Brno, Czech Republic

E-mail: riccardo.borsato@su.se, linus.wulff@gmail.com

ABSTRACT: We elaborate on the class of deformed T-dual (DTD) models obtained by first adding a topological term to the action of a supercoset sigma model and then performing (non-abelian) T-duality on a subalgebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ of the superisometry algebra. These models inherit the classical integrability of the parent one, and they include as special cases the socalled homogeneous Yang-Baxter sigma models as well as their non-abelian T-duals. Many properties of DTD models have simple algebraic interpretations. For example we show that their (non-abelian) T-duals — including certain deformations — are again in the same class, where $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ gets enlarged or shrinks by adding or removing generators corresponding to the dualised isometries. Moreover, we show that Weyl invariance of these models is equivalent to $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ being unimodular; when this property is not satisfied one can always remove one generator to obtain a unimodular $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$, which is equivalent to (formal) T-duality. We also work out the target space superfields and, as a by-product, we prove the conjectured transformation law for Ramond-Ramond (RR) fields under bosonic non-abelian T-duality of supercosets, generalising it to cases involving also fermionic T-dualities.

KEYWORDS: Integrable Field Theories, String Duality

ARXIV EPRINT: 1706.10169





Contents

1	Introduction	1
2	The deformed T-dual models	4
	2.1 Relation to Yang-Baxter sigma models	6
3	Global symmetries	7
	3.1 DTD of DTD models	8
	3.2 DTD models not related to YB models by NATD	12
4	Kappa symmetry and Green-Schwarz form	13
5	Target space superfields	15
	5.1 Supergravity condition and dilaton	18
6	Some explicit examples	19
	6.1 A TsT example	20
	6.2 A new example	22
7	Conclusions	22
Α	Useful identities	23
в	Derivation of the action	24
\mathbf{C}	Classical integrability	25

1 Introduction

In this paper we investigate further the deformed T-dual (DTD) supercoset sigma models introduced in [1], and we find results that are of interest also when considering the undeformed case, i.e. when applying just non-abelian T-duality (NATD).

The construction of DTD models is equivalent to applying NATD on a centrally extended subalgebra as first suggested in [2].¹ The models are constructed by picking a subalgebra of the (super)isometry algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} \subset \mathfrak{g}$ — the canonical example is the $AdS_5 \times S^5$ superstring where $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{psu}(2,2|4)$ — and a 2-cocycle, i.e. an anti-symmetric linear map $\omega : \tilde{\mathfrak{g}} \otimes \tilde{\mathfrak{g}} \to \mathbb{R}$ satisfying

$$\omega(X, [Y, Z]) + \omega(Z, [X, Y]) + \omega(Y, [Z, X]) = 0, \qquad \forall X, Y, Z \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}.$$
(1.1)

 1 The first hint of the relation of YB models to NATD appeared in [3] for the case of Jordanian deformations.

Together with an element of the corresponding group $\tilde{g} \in \tilde{G}$, the 2-cocycle defines a 2-form $B = \omega(\tilde{g}^{-1}d\tilde{g}, \tilde{g}^{-1}d\tilde{g})$ which is closed, i.e. dB = 0, thanks to the 2-cocycle condition. The idea behind the construction is to add this topological term to the supercoset sigma model Lagrangian and then perform NATD on \tilde{G} . If ζB is added to the Lagrangian, with ζ a parameter, the resulting model can be thought of as a deformation of the non-abelian T-dual of the original model with deformation parameter ζ . The classical integrability of the original sigma model is preserved by the deformation, since both adding a topological term and performing NATD preserve integrability. We refer to [1] for more details on how this procedure relates to the construction of [2]. Let us remark that DTD models may be constructed starting from a generic σ -model, for example the principal chiral model as in [1], and the starting model does not have to be (classically) integrable. In this paper we will only consider the supercoset case.

It was proven in [1] that the so-called Yang-Baxter (YB) sigma models [4–7], defined by an R-matrix solving the classical Yang-Baxter equation (CYBE), are equivalent to DTD models with invertible ω . This relation was first conjectured and checked for many examples — in the language of T-duality on a centrally extended subalgebra — in [2]. See also [8] for a more detailed discussion of some of the examples. In [1] we used the fact that when ω is invertible its inverse $R = \omega^{-1}$ solves the CYBE, and therefore defines a corresponding YB model; by means of a field redefinition and relating the deformation parameters as $\eta = \zeta^{-1}$ we could prove the equivalence of the two sigma model actions [1].

Note that simply by setting the deformation parameter to zero, DTD models include all non-abelian and abelian T-duals of the original supercoset model, including fermionic T-dualities. Therefore all the statements we prove for DTD models apply also to (nonabelian) T-duals of supercoset models. They are also easily seen to describe all so-called TsT-transformations of the underlying supercoset model. In fact we will argue here that the class of DTD models is closed under the action of NATD, as well as certain deformations, meaning that applying these operations yields a new DTD model. They therefore represent a very broad class of integrable string sigma models.

It was shown in [1] that these models are invariant under kappa symmetry, which is needed to interpret them as Green-Schwarz superstrings. From the results of [9] it follows that their target spaces must solve the generalised supergravity equations of [9, 10] that ensure the one-loop scale invariance of the string sigma model. To have a fully consistent superstring, however, we must require the stronger condition of Weyl invariance, which implies that the target space should be a solution of the more stringent standard supergravity equations. Here we show that Weyl invariance of the DTD model is equivalent to the Lie algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ being unimodular, i.e. its structure constants should satisfy $f_{ij}^j = 0$. In fact, this condition is precisely the one found in [11, 12] when analysing the Weyl invariance of bosonic sigma models under NATD by path integral considerations. The presence of ω and the deformation does not modify the supergravity condition. When ω is invertible the condition is also equivalent to unimodularity of the R-matrix $R = \omega^{-1}$, as defined in [13], which was shown there to be the condition for Weyl invariance of YB models. The fact that these conditions are the same was in fact an important hint that the latter should have an interpretation involving NATD [2]. Here we give the detailed proof of kappa symmetry for DTD models and extract the target space superfields from components of the torsion as was done for η (i.e. YB) and λ models in [13]. In particular, the RR fields and dilaton are difficult to extract by other means but we find that they are given by the simple expressions

$$e^{-2\phi} = \operatorname{sdet}'\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}, \qquad \mathcal{S}^{\alpha 1\beta 2} = -8i[\operatorname{Ad}_h(1 + 4\operatorname{Ad}_f^{-1}\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-T}\operatorname{Ad}_f)]^{\alpha 1}\gamma_1\widehat{\mathcal{K}}^{\gamma 1\beta 2}, \qquad (1.2)$$

with $\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}$ defined in (2.4) and \mathcal{S} defined in (5.2) — for definitions of the remaining quantities see sections 2 and 5. A by-product of these expressions is a formula for the transformation of RR fields under NATD for the case of supercosets. As we show in section 5 it agrees, for bosonic T-dualities, with the formula conjectured in [14], see also [15], but our formula is valid also when doing fermionic T-dualities.

An advantage of the formulation of DTD models is that many statements about the sigma model boil down to simple algebraic statements about the Lie algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$. One example is the Weyl invariance condition already mentioned, while another concerns their transformation under NATD — possibly including additional deformation. The advantages are clear also when discussing the isometries of these models. We show that they fall into two classes; in fact, besides the standard ones, i.e. the unbroken part of the G isometries, there are also certain (abelian) shift isometries. We prove that T-dualising on either type of isometry we get back a DTD model; in particular, T-dualising on the first type of isometries is equivalent to the simple operation of enlarging $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ by the corresponding generators, while T-dualising on the shift isometries removes generators from $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$. The latter operation can be used to prove, in this context, that solutions of the generalised supergravity equations are (formally) T-dual to solutions of the standard supergravity equations [10]. For more general NATD, where one applies T-duality on both types of isometries at the same time, we propose that the resulting model is still obtained in a similar way, namely simply by adding to $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ the isometry generators that lie outside of it and removing from it the generators that are inside. We show that this conjecture is indeed consistent, i.e. the resulting model is a well-defined DTD model, which turns out to be quite non-trivial. As already mentioned this suggests that the class of DTD models is closed under (bosonic and fermionic) NATD, including also the deformations considered here.

It was suggested in [1] that it might be possible to think of all DTD models as nonabelian T-duals of YB models. Here we show that this is in fact not true by providing an example of a DTD model which cannot be obtained from a YB model by NATD.

The outline of the paper is as follows. In section 2 we introduce the DTD models based on supercosets, discuss their gauge invariances and the equivalence to YB models when ω is invertible. Section 3 describes the two classes of global symmetries, or isometries, of these models. We also address the question of what happens if one performs NATD and deformation of a DTD model and argue that this gives a new DTD model, proving this in simpler cases. Models which cannot be obtained by NATD of YB models are also discussed. In section 4 we demonstrate the kappa symmetry of DTD models and write the DTD model as a Green-Schwarz superstring. Given these results it is then straightforward to derive the target space fields of the DTD model from components of the superspace torsion, which we do in section 5. This includes a derivation of the Weyl-invariance condition for these models. In section 6 we work out the supergravity background for two examples of DTD models. The first is equivalent to a well known TsT-background but is useful to demonstrate the procedure. The second example is one of the new examples which cannot be obtained from a YB model by NATD. We finish with some conclusions and open problems. Three appendices contain some useful algebraic identities, a derivation of the DTD model action and a proof of integrability.

2 The deformed T-dual models

As described in the introduction the deformed T-dual (DTD) models are constructed as follows. We start with a supercoset sigma model, e.g. the $AdS_5 \times S^5$ superstring [16] or one of the other examples in [17, 18]. We single out a subalgebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} \subset \mathfrak{g}$ of the (\mathbb{Z}_4 -graded) superisometry algebra and write the group element as $g = \tilde{g}f$ with $\tilde{g} \in \tilde{G}$ and $f \in G$. This parametrization is of course redundant and introduces a corresponding \tilde{G} gauge symmetry $\tilde{g} \to \tilde{g}\tilde{h}^{-1}$ and $f \to \tilde{h}f$ on which we will comment below. The second ingredient, which is responsible for the deformation, is a Lie algebra 2-cocycle ω on $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ satisfying (1.1). We add to the original supercoset sigma model action the term

$$S_{\omega} = \frac{T}{4} \int_{\Sigma} \zeta \omega(\tilde{g}^{-1} d\tilde{g}, \tilde{g}^{-1} d\tilde{g}), \qquad (2.1)$$

where ζ is a parameter introduced to keep track of the deformation — if there exist many 2cocycles we could introduce a parameter for each.² As explained already, this is equivalent to adding a B-field to the action, which is closed by virtue of the 2-cocycle condition. This term is therefore topological and has no effect on local properties of the theory issues with boundary conditions are more subtle and will not be considered here. The final step is to perform NATD on $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$. This is done in the usual way by gauging the global $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ symmetry and integrating out the gauge field. This procedure guarantees that properties like integrability are preserved, see appendix C for an explicit proof. However, since Tduality is a non-local transformation of the fields of the sigma model, ω will now affect *local* properties of the deformed model.

If ω is a coboundary, meaning that $\omega(X, Y) = f([X, Y])$ for some function $f : \tilde{\mathfrak{g}} \to \mathbb{R}$, the B-field is exact; this is equivalent to no deformation at all since B is pure gauge alternatively a field redefinition can remove the ζ dependent contributions in the deformed model. Therefore non-trivial deformations are classified by the second (Lie algebra) cohomology group $H^2(\tilde{\mathfrak{g}})$. The same group also classifies non-trivial central extensions of $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$, consistent with the interpretation of these models as arising from NATD on a centrally extended subalgebra of the isometry algebra [2].

Performing the above procedure one obtains the DTD supercoset model action

$$S = -\frac{T}{2} \int d^2 \sigma \, \frac{\gamma^{ij} - \epsilon^{ij}}{2} \operatorname{Str} \left(J_i \hat{d}_f J_j + (\partial_i \nu - \hat{d}_f^T J_i) \widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1} (\partial_j \nu + \hat{d}_f J_j) \right), \quad \gamma^{ij} = \sqrt{-h} h^{ij},$$
(2.2)

²If ω has mixed Grassmann even-odd components the corresponding deformation parameter ζ would be fermionic. Since the interpretation of such a fermionic deformation is not so clear we will generally assume that ω has only even-even and odd-odd components and that ζ is real.

and we refer to appendix B for the details of its derivation. Here $J = df f^{-1}$ encodes the degrees of freedom in f, while $\nu \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$ denotes the dualised degrees of freedom coming from \tilde{g} . We have further defined

$$\hat{d}_f = \mathrm{Ad}_f \hat{d} \mathrm{Ad}_f^{-1}, \qquad \hat{d} = P^{(1)} + 2P^{(2)} - P^{(3)}, \quad \hat{d}^T = -P^{(1)} + 2P^{(2)} + P^{(3)}, \qquad (2.3)$$

where $P^{(i)}$ project onto the corresponding \mathbb{Z}_4 -graded component of $\mathfrak{g} = \sum_{i=0}^3 \mathfrak{g}^{(i)}$ and $\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}$ is the inverse³ of the linear operator $\widetilde{\mathcal{O}} : \widetilde{\mathfrak{g}} \to \widetilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{O}} = \widetilde{P}^T (\widehat{d}_f - \mathrm{ad}_\nu - \zeta \omega) \widetilde{P} \,. \tag{2.4}$$

Given a basis $\{T_i\}$ of $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ and using the fact that \mathfrak{g} has a non-degenerate metric given by the supertrace, we define the Lie algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^* \subset \mathfrak{g}$ dual to $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ by taking as dual basis $\{T^i\}$, where $\operatorname{Str}(T^jT_i) = \delta_i^j$. Then we have \tilde{P} and \tilde{P}^T which are projectors onto $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ and $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$ respectively. At the same time we are thinking of the 2-cocycle ω as a map $\omega : \tilde{\mathfrak{g}} \to \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$ so that the cocycle condition takes the form

$$\omega[x,y] = \tilde{P}^T \left([\omega x, y] + [x, \omega y] \right), \qquad \forall x, y \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}.$$

$$(2.5)$$

Therefore, modulo the projector on the right-hand-side, ω acts as a derivation with respect to the Lie bracket, similarly to ad_{ν} which is a derivation thanks to the Jacobi identity.

In general one needs to make sure that the inverse $\tilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}$ exists in order to be able to define the model, and this puts some restrictions on the subalgebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$. By expanding in the parameter ζ we can think of the DTD model as a deformation of the non-abelian T-dual of the original model, since taking $\zeta = 0$ reduces to ordinary NATD. Therefore, at least for a small deformation parameter the invertibility is guaranteed if one can apply NATD with respect to $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$. There may also be cases in which NATD cannot be implemented but the operator is invertible for finite values of ζ , i.e. the cocycle removes the 0-eigenvalues of $\tilde{\mathcal{O}}$.

We now want to turn to the discussion of the gauge invariances of the action (2.2) of DTD models. Besides the fermionic kappa symmetry, which will be discussed separately in section 4, the action has two types of gauge invariances:

1. Local Lorentz invariance:

$$f \to fh, \qquad h \in H = G^{(0)}.$$
 (2.6)

2. Local \tilde{G} invariance:

$$f \to \tilde{h}f, \quad \nu \to \tilde{P}^T \left(\operatorname{Ad}_{\tilde{h}} \nu + \zeta \frac{1 - e^{\operatorname{ad}_x}}{\operatorname{ad}_x} \omega x \right), \qquad \tilde{h} = e^x \in \tilde{G} \subset G.$$
 (2.7)

The former is obvious and, as in the case of supercosets, it boils down to the fact that $P^{(0)}$ is missing in \hat{d} . As mentioned at the beginning of this section, the latter comes about from the decomposition of the original group element as $g = \tilde{g}f$ where multiplication of \tilde{g} from the right by an element of \tilde{G} can be compensated for by multiplying f on the left by

³Notice that $\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1} = \widetilde{P}^T$ and $\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}\widetilde{\mathcal{O}} = \widetilde{P}$ rather than 1.

the inverse group element. To verify that the action is indeed invariant under the second type of symmetry we use the identities (A.7) and (A.8) that say how the transformations of $\tilde{\mathcal{O}}$ and $d\nu$ can be rewritten. Then the difference of the actions after and before the transformation (2.7) is proportional to

$$\int d^2 \sigma \epsilon^{ij} \operatorname{Str} \left(2 \partial_i \nu \tilde{h}^{-1} \partial_j \tilde{h} + \tilde{h}^{-1} \partial_i \tilde{h} (\operatorname{ad}_{\nu} + \zeta \omega) (\tilde{h}^{-1} \partial_j \tilde{h}) \right).$$
(2.8)

The terms involving ν combine to a total derivative, and the one with ω is closed as already remarked, meaning that it is also a total derivative at least locally. This establishes the invariance of the action under the local transformation (2.7). This gauge invariance is obviously present also in the case of NATD, where the shift of ν is absent since $\zeta = 0$.

The classical integrability of DTD models may be argued by the fact that they are obtained by adding a closed *B*-field and then applying NATD to the action of a supercoset, since neither of these operations breaks classical integrability, see e.g. [19] for the argument in the case of NATD. In appendix C we give a direct proof of the classical integrability of these models by showing that, similarly to what was shown in the case of DTD of PCM in [1], the on-shell equations can be recast into the flatness condition

$$\epsilon^{ij}(\partial_i \mathcal{L}_j + \mathcal{L}_i \mathcal{L}_j) = 0, \qquad (2.9)$$

for the Lax connection

$$\mathcal{L}_{i} = A_{i}^{(0)} + zA_{i}^{(1)} + \frac{1}{2} \left(z^{2} + z^{-2} \right) A_{i}^{(2)} + \frac{1}{2} \gamma_{ij} \epsilon^{jk} \left(z^{-2} - z^{2} \right) A_{i}^{(2)} + z^{-1} A_{i}^{(3)} , \qquad (2.10)$$

where z is the spectral parameter, $A^i = A^i_+ + A^i_-$ and $A^i_{\pm} \equiv \operatorname{Ad}_f^{-1}(\tilde{A}^i_{\pm} + J^i_{\pm})$, with \tilde{A}^i_{\pm} given in (B.5). See appendix B for our notation. Notice that the presence of the Lax connection still implies that we have conserved charges corresponding to the full original \mathfrak{g} symmetry. However, in contrast to the case of supercosets, for DTD models one cannot argue any more that they are all local, see appendix C.

2.1 Relation to Yang-Baxter sigma models

Given a DTD model with a cocycle ω which is non-degenerate on $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$, we can show that the action can be recast into the one of a YB model via a field redefinition. This result was first presented in [1] and we collect here more details of the proof.

Given a non-degenerate ω we denote its inverse by $R = \omega^{-1}$. From the cocycle condition for ω it follows that R solves the CYBE on $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$. Conversely any solution of the CYBE on \mathfrak{g} defines an invertible 2-cocycle on a subalgebra⁴ $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$, which demonstrates the one-to-one correspondence between DTD models with invertible ω and YB sigma models based on an R-matrix solving the CYBE. The field redefinition that relates the two models is

$$\nu = \zeta \tilde{P}^T \frac{1 - \operatorname{Ad}_{\bar{g}}}{\operatorname{ad}_{Rx}} \omega Rx , \qquad \bar{g} = e^{Rx} \in \tilde{G} , \qquad (2.11)$$

⁴This follows from the fact that the subspace on which R is invertible must be a subalgebra due to the CYBE [20]. Since $\omega = R^{-1}$ is a 2-cocycle on this subalgebra the subalgebra is quasi-Frobenius. Note that these results are true also for non-semisimple algebras and superalgebras.

with $x \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$ so that $Rx \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$. In fact, using the identities in (A.5) and (A.4) we find

$$d\nu = \tilde{P}^T(\mathrm{ad}_{\nu} + \zeta\omega)(\bar{g}^{-1}d\bar{g}), \qquad \tilde{P}^T\mathrm{ad}_{\nu}\tilde{P} = \zeta\tilde{P}^T\mathrm{Ad}_{\bar{g}}^{-1}\omega\mathrm{Ad}_{\bar{g}}\tilde{P} - \zeta\omega, \qquad (2.12)$$

and the action (2.2) becomes, after a bit of algebra,

$$S = -\frac{T}{2} \int d^2 \sigma \, \frac{\gamma^{ij} - \epsilon^{ij}}{2} \operatorname{Str}\left(g^{-1} \partial_i g \hat{d} \left(1 - \frac{R_g \hat{d}}{R_g \hat{d} - \zeta}\right) g^{-1} \partial_j g + \bar{g}^{-1} \partial_i \bar{g} (\operatorname{ad}_\nu + \zeta \omega) \bar{g}^{-1} \partial_j \bar{g}\right),\tag{2.13}$$

where we have defined $g = \bar{g}f$ and $R_g = \mathrm{Ad}_g^{-1}R\mathrm{Ad}_g$. The last term vanishes up to a total derivative and we are left precisely with the action of the YB sigma model [6, 7]

$$S = -\frac{T}{2} \int d^2 \sigma \, \frac{\gamma^{ij} - \epsilon^{ij}}{2} \text{Str} \left(g^{-1} \partial_i g \, \hat{d} \, (1 - \eta R_g \hat{d})^{-1} (g^{-1} \partial_j g) \right) \,, \tag{2.14}$$

with deformation parameter $\eta = \zeta^{-1}$. In the special case when $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ is abelian the DTD model is equivalent to a TsT transformation of the original supercoset sigma model, in agreement with the YB side for abelian R [2, 21].

Let us mention that one can also construct a YB model for an R-matrix solving the modified CYBE, whose action takes essentially the same form as the above one [6]; however, in that case it is not clear how to define the operator corresponding to ω , and the relation to DTD models remains unclear. This case should be related by Poisson-Lie T-duality to the λ -model of [19, 22].

We will argue in the next section that all (bosonic and fermionic) non-abelian T-duals of YB sigma models can be described as DTD models with certain degenerate ω . The converse is not true, in fact it is possible to identify DTD models which are not related to YB models by NATD; we refer to section 3.2 for an example and a discussion on this.

3 Global symmetries

We will now describe the global symmetries, i.e. superisometries, of DTD models. Setting $\zeta = 0$ and ignoring the presence of ω this discussion reduces to what one would have in the case of NATD. In order to identify the global symmetries of these models we study the global transformations that leave the action invariant, *modulo* gauge transformations with a global parameter, since the latter would not produce any Noether charge. We find two types of global symmetries:⁵

1. Unbroken global G-transformations:

$$f \to g_0 f, \quad \nu \to \tilde{P}^T \operatorname{Ad}_{g_0} \nu, \qquad g_0 \in G \text{ and } g_0 \notin \tilde{G},$$

such that $(1 - \tilde{P}) \operatorname{Ad}_{g_0} \tilde{P} = 0, \quad \tilde{P}^T \operatorname{Ad}_{g_0}^{-1} \omega \operatorname{Ad}_{g_0} \tilde{P} = \omega.$ (3.1)

The requirement $g_0 \notin \tilde{G}$ comes from the fact that for $g_0 \in \tilde{G}$ a combination of this isometry and the shift isometries described below is equivalent to a global \tilde{G} gauge transformation.

 $^{{}^{5}}$ The two sets of transformations do not commute and their commutator is a transformation of the second type.

2. Global shifts of ν :

$$\nu \to \nu + \lambda$$
, $\lambda \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$ such that $\tilde{P}^T \operatorname{ad}_{\lambda} \tilde{P} = 0$. (3.2)

Note that the set of such λ 's will in general *not* close into a subalgebra, although the corresponding isometry transformations of course commute since they are just shifts of ν .

In the case when ω is invertible, which is equivalent to a YB sigma model with $R = \omega^{-1}$, it is not hard to show that these isometries coincide with the ones of the YB model which are normally written as $t \in \mathfrak{g}$ such that $Rad_t = ad_t R$.

Having global symmetries at our disposal means that we can gauge them and implement further NATD. Before discussing the details of this in the next subsection, we would like to exploit this possibility to make a comment regarding Weyl invariance of DTD models. As we prove in section 5, the target spaces of DTD models solve the standard supergravity equations if and only if the Lie algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ is unimodular, i.e. $f_{ab}{}^b = 0$. The standard supergravity equations are equivalent to the Weyl invariance at one-loop for the sigma-model, as opposed to just the scale invariance implied by the generalised supergravity equations [9, 10]. In the non-unimodular case $f_{ab}{}^b \neq 0$, and this defines a distinguished element of $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$; we can rotate the basis so that this element is T_1 , i.e. $f_{1b}{}^b \neq 0$ and $f_{ab}{}^b = 0$ for $a \neq 1$. The important observation is that the dual of the generator T_1 corresponds to an isometry. In fact, taking the trace of the Jacobi identity we find $f_{ab}{}^1 = 0$ and therefore

$$\operatorname{Str}(T_b \operatorname{ad}_{T^1} T_a) = f_{ab}{}^1 = 0,$$
(3.3)

where $T^a \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$. This confirms that T^1 satisfies (3.2) and can be used to generate a shift isometry. Using the results of the next subsection, applying T-duality along the isometry direction T^1 one obtains a DTD model where T_1 is removed from $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$, so that the subalgebra that is left is now unimodular. Therefore, to each DTD model which is not Weyl invariant we can associate a Weyl invariant one obtained by (formal⁶) T-duality along a particular isometry direction. Obviously this possibility fails if there are obstructions to carrying out the T-duality, e.g. if the isometry in question is a null isometry. More generally, solutions of the generalised supergravity equations are formally T-dual to solutions of the standard supergravity equations [9, 10], and the above argument shows this relation in the specific context of DTD models.

3.1 DTD of DTD models

It is interesting to start from a DTD model as in (2.2) and further perform NATD, possibly including a deformation by a cocycle. We do this on the one hand to show that the application of these transformations on the sigma model does not require to start from a supercoset formulation, on the other hand to show that after these transformations we

⁶Our discussion of isometries is at the level of the classical sigma model action, where the dilaton only appears in the combination $\mathcal{F} = e^{\phi}F$ — together with RR fields — and in derivatives $\partial \phi$. When performing the T-duality we ignore the Fradkin-Tseytlin term, which will break the isometry referred to here.

obtain a new DTD model. We will also use these results to argue that the example of the next subsection is not related to a YB model by NATD.

We can apply NATD by gauging the global isometries discussed above and dualising the corresponding directions. Obviously, the choice of the type of isometries that we want to dualise will produce qualitative differences. In fact, if we consider isometries of the first type (3.1) and dualise a subalgebra $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$, we essentially enlarge the subalgebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$. If instead we consider isometries of the shift type (3.2) and dualise a subspace $\bar{V}^* \subset \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$, then we remove generators from the subalgebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$. The combination of isometry transformations that we consider here is therefore

$$f = \hat{g}f', \quad \nu = \tilde{P}^T(\mathrm{Ad}_{\hat{g}}\nu' + \bar{\lambda}), \qquad \text{with} \qquad \hat{g} \in \hat{G}, \quad \bar{\lambda} \in \bar{V}^*.$$
(3.4)

After gauging them in the usual way we obtain a sigma model action which is just the one in (2.2), where we replace⁷

$$f \to f', \qquad J \to J' + \hat{A}, \qquad d\nu \to d\check{\nu} + \check{P}^T[\hat{A}, \check{\nu}] + \bar{a},$$

$$(3.5)$$

where $\hat{A} \in \hat{\mathfrak{g}}$ is the non-abelian gauge field corresponding to the \hat{G} isometries and $\bar{a} \in \bar{V}^*$ is the abelian gauge field corresponding to the shift isometries. We add to the action the terms⁸

$$-T \int d^2 \sigma \operatorname{Str}(\hat{\nu}\hat{F}_{+-} + \bar{\rho}\bar{f}_{+-} - \hat{\zeta}\hat{A}_+\hat{\omega}\hat{A}_-), \qquad (3.6)$$

where $\hat{F}_{+-} = \partial_+ \hat{A}_- - \partial_- \hat{A}_+ + [\hat{A}_+, \hat{A}_-]$ and $\bar{f}_{+-} = \partial_+ \bar{a}_- - \partial_- \bar{a}_+$, $\hat{\nu}$ and $\bar{\rho}$ are two new Lagrange multipliers, and $\hat{\omega}$ is a cocycle on $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$. Integrating out $\hat{\nu}$ and $\bar{\rho}$ one obtains the action from which we started; to apply NATD we integrate out \hat{A} and \bar{a} instead.

We will now describe what happens when we dualise either $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$ or \bar{V}^* , and then use it to argue what should happen in the most general case where one dualises on both at the same time.⁹

Dualising type 1 isometries. Consider first isometries of type 1 above, where we have $\hat{P} + \check{P} = \tilde{P}$ and $\hat{P}\check{P} = 0$. After a bit of algebra and dropping primes, we find that the new action takes the form $S = -T \int d^2 \sigma \operatorname{Str}(J_+ \hat{d}_f J_- + (\partial_+ \nu - \hat{d}_f^T J_+) \mathcal{Q}(\partial_- \nu + \hat{d}_f J_-))$ where $\nu = \check{\nu} + \hat{\nu}$ and \mathcal{Q} is an operator acting on $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \check{\mathfrak{g}} \oplus \hat{\mathfrak{g}}$ which can be written in a 2 × 2 block form as

$$Q = \begin{pmatrix} \check{\mathcal{O}}^{-1} + \check{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}(\hat{d}_f - \mathrm{ad}_{\check{\nu}})U^{-1}(\hat{d}_f - \mathrm{ad}_{\check{\nu}})\check{\mathcal{O}}^{-1} & -\check{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}(\hat{d}_f - \mathrm{ad}_{\check{\nu}})U^{-1} \\ -U^{-1}(\hat{d}_f - \mathrm{ad}_{\check{\nu}})\check{\mathcal{O}}^{-1} & U^{-1} \end{pmatrix},$$
(3.7)

⁷We will now use the notation $\check{\nu} \in \check{\mathfrak{g}}$ for the field and the subalgebra of the DTD model from which we start. Similarly, we will denote the corresponding operators as \check{P} , \check{O} , etc. We do this because we want to reserve the usual notation for the DTD model that is obtained at the end, after applying the further deformation of NATD.

⁸For the sake of the discussion here we fix conformal gauge $\gamma^{+-} = \gamma^{-+} = \epsilon^{+-} = 2$ where $\sigma^{\pm} = \tau \pm \sigma$. In principle it is also possible to add a deformation for the second type of isometry by adding a term $\bar{a}\bar{\omega}'\bar{a}$, but we will not consider this possibility further here.

⁹In the rest of this section we absorb the parameter ζ into ω to simplify the expressions.

where¹⁰ $U = \hat{\mathcal{O}} - \hat{P}^T (\hat{d}_f - \mathrm{ad}_{\check{\nu}}) \check{\mathcal{O}}^{-1} (\hat{d}_f - \mathrm{ad}_{\check{\nu}}) \hat{P}$. It is straightforward to check that if we take $\omega = \check{\omega} + \hat{\omega}$ and define $\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}$ as in (2.4), then its decomposition in block form is

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{O}} = \begin{pmatrix} \check{\mathcal{O}} & \check{P}^T (\hat{d}_f - \mathrm{ad}_{\check{\nu}}) \hat{P} \\ \hat{P}^T (\hat{d}_f - \mathrm{ad}_{\check{\nu}}) \check{P} & \hat{\mathcal{O}} \end{pmatrix},$$
(3.8)

and that $\mathcal{Q} = \widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}$. Therefore performing DTD by exploiting the unbroken isometries of the first type is equivalent to the simple operation of enlarging the dualised subalgebra as $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \check{\mathfrak{g}} \oplus \hat{\mathfrak{g}}$, which is a Lie algebra due to the isometry condition $[\hat{\mathfrak{g}}, \check{\mathfrak{g}}] \subset \check{\mathfrak{g}}$. As for the deformation, we are just adding new contributions, and $\omega = \check{\omega} + \hat{\omega}$ is a 2-cocycle on $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ due to the isometry conditions in (3.1).

Dualising type 2 isometries. For isometries of type 2 we have \bar{P}^T that projects on the space \bar{V}^* , so that $\bar{P}\check{P} = \check{P}\bar{P} = \bar{P}$ and $\tilde{P} = \check{P} - \bar{P}$. When integrating out \bar{a}_{\pm} we get equations where $\bar{P}\check{O}^{-1}$ appears, so that it is convenient to use the block decomposition on the space $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} \oplus \bar{V}$

$$\check{\mathcal{O}}^{-1} \equiv \begin{pmatrix} \widetilde{\mathcal{O}} & \tilde{P}^{T}(\hat{d}_{f} - \mathrm{ad}_{\tilde{\nu}} - \check{\omega})\bar{P} \\ \bar{P}^{T}(\hat{d}_{f} - \mathrm{ad}_{\tilde{\nu}} - \check{\omega})\tilde{P} & \bar{P}^{T}(\hat{d}_{f} - \mathrm{ad}_{\tilde{\nu}} - \check{\omega})\bar{P} \end{pmatrix}^{-1}$$

$$= \begin{pmatrix} \widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1} + \widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}(\hat{d}_{f} - \mathrm{ad}_{\tilde{\nu}} - \check{\omega})U^{-1}(\hat{d}_{f} - \mathrm{ad}_{\tilde{\nu}} - \check{\omega})\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1} & -\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}(\hat{d}_{f} - \mathrm{ad}_{\tilde{\nu}} - \check{\omega})U^{-1} \\ -U^{-1}(\hat{d}_{f} - \mathrm{ad}_{\tilde{\nu}} - \check{\omega})\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1} & U^{-1} \end{pmatrix},$$
(3.9)

where $U = \bar{P}^T (\hat{d}_f - \mathrm{ad}_{\tilde{\nu}} - \check{\omega}) \bar{P} - \bar{P}^T (\hat{d}_f - \mathrm{ad}_{\tilde{\nu}} - \check{\omega}) \widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1} (\hat{d}_f - \mathrm{ad}_{\tilde{\nu}} - \check{\omega}) \bar{P}.$

Note that $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \{x \in \check{\mathfrak{g}} | \operatorname{Str}(x\lambda) = 0, \forall \lambda \in \bar{V}^*\}$ is indeed a subalgebra since for $x, y \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ we have $\operatorname{Str}([x, y]\lambda) = -\operatorname{Str}(x\operatorname{ad}_{\lambda} y) = 0$ as a consequence of (3.2). In fact for $x, y \in \check{\mathfrak{g}}$ we have in the same way $[x, y] \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$. This means in particular that if \bar{V} closes into a subalgebra it must be abelian. Clearly $\check{\omega}$ reduces to a 2-cocycle $\tilde{\omega} = \tilde{P}^T \check{\omega} \tilde{P}$ on $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$.

After some algebra and dropping a total derivative $d\nu d\bar{\rho}$ -term, the dualised action becomes

$$-T \int d^{2}\sigma \operatorname{Str} \left((J_{+} + \partial_{+}\bar{\rho})\hat{d}_{f}(J_{-} + \partial_{-}\bar{\rho}) + (\partial_{+}\tilde{\nu} - \hat{d}_{f}^{T}J_{+})\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}(\partial_{-}\tilde{\nu} + \hat{d}_{f}J_{-}) \right. \\ \left. + (\partial_{+}\tilde{\nu} - \hat{d}_{f}^{T}J_{+})\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}(\hat{d}_{f} - \operatorname{ad}_{\tilde{\nu}} - \check{\omega})\partial_{-}\bar{\rho} - \partial_{+}\bar{\rho}(\hat{d}_{f} - \operatorname{ad}_{\tilde{\nu}} - \check{\omega})\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}(\partial_{-}\tilde{\nu} + \hat{d}_{f}J_{-}) \right. \\ \left. - \partial_{+}\bar{\rho}(\hat{d}_{f} - \operatorname{ad}_{\tilde{\nu}} - \check{\omega})\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}(\hat{d}_{f} - \operatorname{ad}_{\tilde{\nu}} - \check{\omega})\partial_{-}\bar{\rho} - \partial_{+}\bar{\rho}(\operatorname{ad}_{\tilde{\nu}} + \check{\omega})\partial_{-}\bar{\rho} \right).$$
(3.10)

As expected $\bar{\nu} = \check{\nu} - \tilde{\nu}$ has dropped out, since we have dualised the corresponding directions. Finally $\bar{\rho}$ can be removed by the field redefinition

$$f \to \bar{h}f, \quad \tilde{\nu} \to \tilde{P}^T \left(\operatorname{Ad}_{\bar{h}}\nu + \frac{1 - \operatorname{Ad}_{\bar{h}}}{\operatorname{ad}_{\bar{\rho}}}\check{\omega}\bar{\rho} \right), \qquad \bar{h} = e^{-\bar{\rho}},$$
(3.11)

which resembles a \tilde{G} gauge transformation except for the fact that $\bar{h} \notin \tilde{G}$. To check that we match with the DTD action in (2.2) we use the fact that under the above redefinition

¹⁰The operators $\check{\mathcal{O}}, \hat{\mathcal{O}}$ are obtained from $\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}$ by dressing ν, ω and the projectors with checks or hats.

 $\widetilde{\mathcal{O}} \to \check{P}^T \mathrm{Ad}_{\bar{h}} \widetilde{\mathcal{O}} \mathrm{Ad}_{\bar{h}}^{-1} \check{P}$ which follows from¹¹

$$\check{P}^{T} \mathrm{ad}_{\tilde{\nu}} \check{P} \to \check{P}^{T} \mathrm{Ad}_{\bar{h}} \check{P}^{T} \mathrm{ad}_{\nu} \check{P} \mathrm{Ad}_{\bar{h}}^{-1} \check{P} + \check{P}^{T} \mathrm{Ad}_{\bar{h}} \check{\omega} \mathrm{Ad}_{\bar{h}}^{-1} \check{P} - \check{\omega} ,$$

$$d\tilde{\nu} \to \check{P}^{T} \mathrm{Ad}_{\bar{h}} (d\nu - \mathrm{ad}_{\nu} (\bar{h}^{-1} d\bar{h}) - \check{\omega} (\bar{h}^{-1} d\bar{h})) .$$
(3.12)

The calculations are simple when \bar{V} is a (abelian) subalgebra since in that case $\bar{h}^{-1}d\bar{h} = -\mathrm{Ad}_{\bar{h}}^{-1}d\bar{\rho}$ and the last $d\bar{\rho}d\bar{\rho}$ term vanishes up to a total derivative. When \bar{V} is not a subalgebra it is clear that it must still work since these are abelian isometries and we can just T-dualise one at a time. It is nevertheless instructive to show this explicitly. To do this we use the fact that $\bar{h}^{-1}d\bar{h} + \mathrm{Ad}_{\bar{h}}^{-1}d\bar{\rho}$ is in $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ since it involves commutators of elements from \bar{V} . This simplifies the left-over terms to $\int d\sigma^2 \epsilon^{ij} \mathrm{Str}(\bar{h}^{-1}\partial_i \bar{h} \check{\omega}(\bar{h}^{-1}\partial_j \bar{h}))$ which indeed is a total derivative term and can be dropped. As anticipated, we get that T-dualising on the shift isometries is equivalent to shrinking $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ by removing the generators in \bar{V} .

Dualising type 1 and 2 isometries. We have seen that dualising on the isometries outside of $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ has the effect of adding the corresponding generators to $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$. Similarly dualising on isometries inside $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ effectively removes the corresponding generators. The natural conjecture is then that dualising on both types of isometries at the same time again just adds/removes the generators outside/inside $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ to give the $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ of the resulting model.

To be more specific, start from a DTD model with a cocycle on the subalgebra¹² $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ and imagine the most general NATD of this DTD model where we dualise isometries $t_i \notin \check{\mathfrak{g}}$ of type 1 as in (3.1) and $\lambda_I \in \check{\mathfrak{g}}^*$ of type 2 as in (3.2). Our conjecture is that this results in a new DTD model where now

$$\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \{ x = \check{y} + a_i t_i, \, \check{y} \in \check{\mathfrak{g}} \, | \, \operatorname{Str}(\lambda_I \check{y}) = 0, \, \forall \lambda_I \text{ such that } \operatorname{Str}(\lambda_I [t_i, t_j]) = 0, \, \forall t_i, t_j \} \,.$$
(3.13)

In other words, $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ is obtained by adding to $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ all generators t_i and by removing all elements which are dual to λ_I , except when these are generated in commutators $[t_i, t_j]$. In fact, we want the last condition on λ_I because the commutator of two isometries of type 1 can generate an isometry of type 2, and if we are adding the t_i we want to make sure that they close into an algebra. Here we will not work out explicitly the transformation of the action under this NATD since this is quite involved, we will rather just check that this expectation makes sense and such a DTD model is well-defined.

To start, we must assume that the isometries on which we dualise form a subalgebra of the isometry algebra. This implies the conditions

$$[t_i, t_j] = c_{ij}{}^k t_k + \check{c}_{ij}{}^{K'}\check{t}_{K'}, \qquad \check{\omega}(\check{t}_{I'}) = \delta_{I'}^I \lambda_I, \qquad \check{P}^T \operatorname{ad}_{t_i} \lambda_I = c_{iI}{}^J \lambda_J, \qquad (3.14)$$

with some coefficients $c_{ij}{}^k$, $\check{c}_{ij}{}^k$ and $c_{iI}{}^J$. The generators $\check{t}_{K'} \in \check{\mathfrak{g}}$ appear because, as already mentioned, the commutators of two t_i can generate an element in $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$. These must still satisfy the second condition in (3.1) which translates to the second condition above.

¹¹These are proved using (A.4), (A.5) and $\tilde{P}Ad_{\bar{h}}\check{P} = Ad_{\bar{h}}\tilde{P}$, the last being a consequence of $[x, y] \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ for any $x, y \in \check{\mathfrak{g}}$.

¹²Also here we prefer to change notation and call $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ the original subalgebra, so that $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ will be used for the algebra obtained after applying NATD.

The first consistency check is to show that $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ defined above indeed forms a subalgebra of \mathfrak{g} so that the corresponding DTD model can be defined. Commuting two elements of $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ we get

$$[\check{y} + a_i t_i, \check{z} + b_j t_j] = [\check{y}, \check{z}] - b_i \operatorname{ad}_{t_i} \check{y} + a_i \operatorname{ad}_{t_i} \check{z} + a_i b_j [t_i, t_j].$$
(3.15)

The isometry conditions in (3.1) indeed imply that the second and third term are in $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$. Taking the supertrace with λ_I satisfying $\operatorname{Str}(\lambda_I[t_i, t_j]) = 0$ we get

$$\operatorname{Str}([\check{y},\check{z}]\lambda_I) + b_i c_{iI}{}^J \operatorname{Str}(\check{y}\lambda_J) - a_i c_{iI}{}^J \operatorname{Str}(\check{z}\lambda_J) = -\operatorname{Str}(\check{y}\operatorname{ad}_{\lambda_I}\check{z}) = 0, \qquad (3.16)$$

where we used the conditions (3.14) and the fact that $\check{y}, \check{z} \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ and, in the last step, the isometry condition (3.2) for λ_I . This proves that indeed $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ in (3.13) defines a subalgebra of \mathfrak{g} . To define a 2-cocycle on $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ we take $\omega = \tilde{P}^T \check{\omega} \tilde{P}$ — we could also add an additional deformation in the t_i directions but we will not do so here— and we find

$$\omega[\check{y} + a_i t_i, \check{z} + b_j t_j] = \tilde{P}^T \Big([\check{\omega}\check{y}, \check{z} + b_i t_i] + [\check{y} + a_i t_i, \check{\omega}\check{z}] + a_i b_j \check{\omega}[t_i, t_j] \Big)$$

= $\tilde{P}^T [\omega\check{y}, \check{z} + b_i t_i] + \tilde{P}^T [\check{y} + a_i t_i, \omega\check{z}] + a_i b_j \tilde{P}^T \check{\omega}[t_i, t_j], \qquad (3.17)$

where we used the cocycle condition for $\check{\omega}$, the fact that ad_{t_i} commutes with $\check{\omega}$ (3.1), and in the last step we used (A.1). The first two terms are precisely what we want, it remains to show that the last one vanishes. By the conditions (3.14) this term is proportional to a combination of λ_I and therefore the \tilde{P}^T projection means that this term vanishes unless $\mathrm{Str}([t_k, t_l]\check{\omega}[t_i, t_j]) \neq 0$ for some k, l. However

$$Str([t_{k}, t_{l}]\check{\omega}[t_{i}, t_{j}]) = \frac{1}{2}Str(\check{\omega}[[t_{i}, t_{j}], [t_{k}, t_{l}]])$$

$$= \frac{1}{2}Str(\check{P}^{T}[\check{\omega}[t_{i}, t_{j}], [t_{k}, t_{l}]]) + \frac{1}{2}Str(\check{P}^{T}[[t_{i}, t_{j}], \check{\omega}[t_{k}, t_{l}]])$$

$$= \frac{1}{2}\check{c}_{ij}{}^{I}Str(\check{P}^{T}ad_{\lambda_{I}}[t_{k}, t_{l}]) - \frac{1}{2}\check{c}_{kl}{}^{I}Str(\check{P}^{T}ad_{\lambda_{I}}[t_{i}, t_{j}]) = 0, \quad (3.18)$$

where we used the cocycle condition and the isometry condition in (3.2). Therefore ω is indeed a 2-cocycle on $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ and the corresponding DTD model is well-defined.

3.2 DTD models not related to YB models by NATD

Here we want to present an example of a DTD model which is not related to a YB model by NATD.¹³ To argue that this is the case we use two important facts concerning the dualisation of the two types of isometries discussed above. First, when dualising isometries of type 1, thanks to the condition (3.1) the original $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ will become an ideal of the larger algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ that is obtained by adding the generators t_i , i.e. by applying NATD. That means that starting from a YB model — or, rather, its corresponding DTD model with nondegenerate ω — NATD on isometries of type 1 will produce a DTD model with a cocycle non-degenerate on an ideal of $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$. When we include also isometries of type 2 it remains true

¹³Let us mention that it is possible to find examples where ω — as well as any 2-cocycle in its equivalence class — is non-degenerate on a space which does not close into an algebra. This corrects a statement in the first version of [1].

that what is left of $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ forms a proper ideal inside $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$, on which, however, ω does not have to be non-degenerate. We also remark that, since they are realised as linear shifts, isometries of type 2 are commuting and are therefore still present even after applying abelian Tduality along them. After the dualisation the corresponding symmetry will be realised as an isometry of type 1.

Consider the following algebra and corresponding 2-cocycle

$$\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \operatorname{span}\{p_1, p_2, p_3, J_{12}\}, \qquad \omega = k_3 \wedge J_{12}, \qquad (3.19)$$

where we refer to [13] for our definitions and conventions on the generators of the conformal algebra $\mathfrak{so}(2, 4)$. The above 2-cocycle is defined on a space which is not an ideal of $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$, and it is clear that adding an exact term to ω cannot change this, since the only terms that we could add are $k_1 \wedge J_{12}$ and $k_2 \wedge J_{12}$. According to the above discussion, this rules out the possibility of this example coming from dualising isometries of type 1 of a YB model. In fact, since there is no proper ideal in $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ that contains the subspace $\{p_3, J_{12}\}$ where ω is defined, a combination of isometries of type 1 and type 2 is also ruled out. This leaves only the possibility that this example is generated by T-dualising isometries of type 2 only. If it were true that it comes from a YB model by dualising isometries of type 2, these should be realised here as isometries of type 1 and we would be able to dualise them back to find a YB model (in DTD form). However, in this example the only isometry of type 1 corresponds to p_0 , and adding p_0 to $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ does not help in making the cocycle non-degenerate on the dualised algebra. We therefore conclude that the above example is not related to a YB model by NATD,¹⁴ and we refer to section 6.2 for the corresponding supergravity background.

The above example may be obtained by dropping one of the two terms in R_{11} in table 2 of [13], and similar examples coming from dropping a term in other rank 4 R-matrices of [13] are e.g.

$$\widetilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \operatorname{span}\{p_1, p_2, p_3, p_0 + J_{12}\}, \qquad \omega = k_3 \wedge (k_0 + J_{12}), \qquad \text{from } R_{10}.
\widetilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \operatorname{span}\{p_0, p_1, p_2, J_{12}\}, \qquad \omega = k_0 \wedge J_{12}, \qquad \text{from } R_{13}.$$

$$\widetilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \operatorname{span}\{p_1, p_2, J_{12}, J_{03}\}, \qquad \omega = J_{12} \wedge J_{03}, \qquad \text{from } R_{14}.$$
(3.20)

In each case it is easy to see that ω cannot be defined on an ideal in $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ even if we add exact terms — in the first case the only terms that we could add are $k_1 \wedge (k_0 + J_{12})$ and $k_2 \wedge (k_0 + J_{12})$, in the second and third case they are $k_1 \wedge J_{12}$ and $k_2 \wedge J_{12}$. In the first case the only isometry of type 1 corresponds to p_0 , while in the second and third there is no isometry of type 1. Note that the second case can be embedded into $\mathfrak{so}(2,3)$ and therefore gives a deformation also of AdS_4 .

4 Kappa symmetry and Green-Schwarz form

As we will show in a moment the action of DTD models is invariant under kappa symmetry variations, and this will allow us to put it into the Green-Schwarz form. To show invariance

 $^{^{14}}$ It would be interesting to understand whether this or similar examples are related to YB models in other ways, e.g. contractions.

under kappa symmetry we need to consider the variation of the action under the fields ν and f, as well as the worldsheet metric γ^{ij} . The variation of the action with respect to the fields is computed in (C.1). To define a kappa symmetry variation we should also say how δf and $\delta \nu$ are expressed in terms of the kappa symmetry parameters $\tilde{\kappa}_i^{(j)}$, each of them being a local Grassmann parameter of grading j. We define $A^i_{\pm} \equiv \operatorname{Ad}_f^{-1}(\tilde{A}^i_{\pm} + J^i_{\pm})$, where subscripts \pm indicate that we act with the worldsheet projectors in (B.3) and \tilde{A}^i_{\pm} is given in (B.5); we take¹⁵

$$\hat{d}^{T}(f^{-1}\delta_{\kappa}f) = \mathrm{Ad}_{f}^{-1}\delta_{\kappa}\nu = -\{i\tilde{\kappa}_{i}^{(1)}, A_{-}^{(2)i}\} + \{i\tilde{\kappa}_{i}^{(3)}, A_{+}^{(2)i}\}.$$
(4.1)

This relation is fixed by noticing that after we impose it the total variation of the action with respect to the fields simplifies considerably, and we find

$$(\delta_f + \delta_{\nu})S = -\frac{T}{2} \int d^2\sigma \ 4 \operatorname{Str} \left(A_{-}^{(2)i} A_{-}^{(2)j} [A_{+i}^{(1)}, i\tilde{\kappa}_j^{(1)}] + A_{+}^{(2)i} A_{+}^{(2)j} [A_{-i}^{(3)}, i\tilde{\kappa}_j^{(3)}] \right)$$

$$= -\frac{T}{2} \int d^2\sigma \ \frac{1}{2} \left[\operatorname{Str} \left(A_{-}^{(2)i} A_{-}^{(2)j} \right) \operatorname{Str} \left(W[A_{+i}^{(1)}, i\tilde{\kappa}_j^{(1)}] \right) + \operatorname{Str} \left(A_{+}^{(2)i} A_{+}^{(2)j} \right) \operatorname{Str} \left(W[A_{-i}^{(3)}, i\tilde{\kappa}_j^{(3)}] \right) \right].$$

$$(4.2)$$

Here we used the property $A^i_{\pm}B^j_{\pm} = A^j_{\pm}B^i_{\pm}$, which follows from the identity $P^{ij}_{\pm}P^{kl}_{\pm} = P^{il}_{\pm}P^{kj}_{\pm}$, as well as the identity

$$A_{\pm}^{(2)i}A_{\pm}^{(2)j} = \frac{1}{8}W\operatorname{Str}(A_{\pm}^{(2)i}A_{\pm}^{(2)j}) + c^{ij}\mathbb{1}_{8}, \qquad (4.3)$$

where c^{ij} is an expression which is not interesting for this calculation, and $W = \text{diag}(1_4, -1_4)$ is the hypercharge. The above variation does not vanish but it can be compensated by the contribution coming from varying the worldsheet metric. In fact, we first notice that the contribution of the terms involving the worldsheet metric to the action may be written as $T_{ij} f_{ij} = c_{ij} c_{ij} c_{ij} c_{ij}$

$$S_{\gamma} = -\frac{T}{2} \int d^2 \sigma \gamma^{ij} \operatorname{Str} \left(E_i^{(2)} E_j^{(2)} \right) , \qquad (4.4)$$

where we have two possible choices for the bosonic vielbein which are related by a local Lorentz transformation, either $E^{(2)} = A^{(2)}_+$ or $E^{(2)} = A^{(2)}_-$, where

$$A_{+} = \operatorname{Ad}_{f}^{-1}(J + \widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-T}(d\nu - \hat{d}_{f}^{T}J)), \qquad A_{-} = \operatorname{Ad}_{f}^{-1}(J - \widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}(d\nu + \hat{d}_{f}J)).$$
(4.5)

The subscript on A_{\pm} is here used only to distinguish the two fields and should not be confused with the \pm used to denote the worldsheet projections; however, we choose this notation since projecting on A_{\pm} with P_{\pm}^{ij} after reintroducing worldsheet indices we obtain in fact the A_{\pm}^{i} used above.¹⁶ We declare the kappa symmetry variation of the worldsheet metric to be

$$\delta_{\kappa}\gamma^{ij} = -\frac{1}{2} \left[\operatorname{Str} \left(W[A_{+}^{(1)i}, i\tilde{\kappa}_{+}^{(1)j}] \right) + \operatorname{Str} \left(W[A_{-}^{(3)i}, i\tilde{\kappa}_{-}^{(3)j}] \right) \right], \tag{4.6}$$

¹⁵We write the kappa symmetry transformation in this way rather than the one in [1] because we want $P^{(0)} \operatorname{Ad}_{f}^{-1} \delta_{\kappa} \nu = 0.$

¹⁶A caveat is that the projections of A_{\pm} in (4.5) with P_{\mp}^{ij} do not vanish, while $P_{\mp}^{ij}A_{\pm j} = 0$. We trust that this will not create confusion, since the notation has clear advantages and those projections will never be needed.

so that the total variation of the action under kappa symmetry transformations vanishes $(\delta_f + \delta_\nu + \delta_\gamma)S = 0$. The kappa symmetry transformations for the fields may be also recast into the form

$$i_{\delta_{\kappa}z}E^{(2)} = 0, \qquad i_{\delta_{\kappa}z}E^{(1)} = P_{-}^{ij}\{i\kappa_i^{(1)}, E_j^{(2)}\}, \qquad i_{\delta_{\kappa}z}E^{(3)} = P_{+}^{ij}\{i\kappa_i^{(3)}, E_j^{(2)}\}, \qquad (4.7)$$

where $\kappa^{(1)} = \mathrm{Ad}_h \tilde{\kappa}^{(1)}$ and $\kappa^{(3)} = \tilde{\kappa}^{(3)}$ and where we made a choice for the bosonic and fermionic components of the supervielbeins

$$E^{(2)} = A^{(2)}_{+} = \operatorname{Ad}_{h} A^{(2)}_{-}, \qquad E^{(1)} = \operatorname{Ad}_{h} A^{(1)}_{+}, \qquad E^{(3)} = A^{(3)}_{-}.$$
 (4.8)

The above transformations are the standard ones for kappa symmetry, and the action also takes the standard Green-Schwarz form

$$S = -\frac{T}{2} \int d^2 \sigma \, \gamma^{ij} \text{Str}(E_i^{(2)} E_j^{(2)}) - T \int B \,, \tag{4.9}$$

where the B-field is

$$B = \frac{1}{4} \operatorname{Str}(J \wedge \hat{d}_f J + (d\nu - \hat{d}_f^T J) \wedge \widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}(d\nu + \hat{d}_f J)).$$
(4.10)

As already noticed, $A_{+}^{(2)}$ and $A_{-}^{(2)}$ are related by a local Lorentz transformation, $A_{+}^{(2)} = Ad_h A_{-}^{(2)}$ for some $h \in G^{(0)}$. For later convenience we can also relate other components of A_+ and A_- as follows¹⁷

$$A_{-} = MA_{+}, \qquad P^{(2)}M = \operatorname{Ad}_{h}^{-1}P^{(2)}, \qquad (4.11)$$
$$M = \operatorname{Ad}_{f}^{-1}[1 - \tilde{P} - \tilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}\tilde{\mathcal{O}}^{T} - 4\tilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}\operatorname{Ad}_{f}P^{(2)}\operatorname{Ad}_{f}^{-1}(1 - \tilde{P})]\operatorname{Ad}_{f}$$
$$= 1 - 4\operatorname{Ad}_{f}^{-1}\tilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}\operatorname{Ad}_{f}P^{(2)},$$

while M^{-1} is given by the same expression as M but with $\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}$ replaced by its transpose $\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^T = \widetilde{P}^T (\widetilde{d}_f^T + \mathrm{ad}_{\nu} + \zeta \omega) \widetilde{P}$. From this we can derive the useful relation

$$M^{-1} - 1 = -(M - 1) \operatorname{Ad}_h.$$
(4.12)

5 Target space superfields

In this section we will derive the form of the target space supergravity superfields for the DTD model. The calculations are very similar to the ones performed in [13] for the η -model and λ -model. Once the action and kappa symmetry transformations are written in Green-Schwarz form as in (4.9) and (4.7), the easiest way to extract the background fields is by computing the torsion $T^a = dE^a + E^b \wedge \Omega_b^a$ and $T^\alpha = dE^\alpha - \frac{1}{4}(\Gamma_{ab}E)^\alpha \wedge \Omega^{ab}$ where

¹⁷As a consequence of this we have for example $A_{+}^{(3)} = E^{(3)} - P^{(3)}ME^{(2)}$.

 Ω^{ab} is the spin connection superfield. It was shown in [9] that the constraints on the torsion implied by kappa symmetry take the form¹⁸

$$T^{a} = -\frac{i}{2}E\gamma^{a}E,$$

$$T^{\alpha I} = \frac{1}{2}E^{\alpha I}E\chi + \frac{1}{2}(\sigma^{3}E)^{\alpha I}E\sigma^{3}\chi - \frac{1}{4}E\gamma_{a}E(\gamma^{a}\chi)^{\alpha I} - \frac{1}{4}E\gamma_{a}\sigma^{3}E(\gamma^{a}\sigma^{3}\chi)^{\alpha I} - \frac{1}{8}E^{a}(E\sigma^{3}\gamma^{bc})^{\alpha I}H_{abc} - \frac{1}{8}E^{a}(E\gamma_{a}\mathcal{S})^{\alpha I} + \frac{1}{2}E^{b}E^{a}\psi^{\alpha I}_{ab},$$
(5.1)

for the type IIB case.¹⁹ The target space superfields contained here are the dilatino superfields $\chi_{\alpha I}$, the gravitino field strengths $\psi_{ab}^{\alpha I}$, where I = 1, 2 denotes the two Majorana-Weyl spinors of type IIB, as well as the NSNS three-form field strength H = dB and "RR field strengths" encoded in the anti-symmetric 32×32 bispinor

$$\mathcal{S} = -i\sigma^2 \gamma^a \mathcal{F}_a - \frac{1}{3!} \sigma^1 \gamma^{abc} \mathcal{F}_{abc} - \frac{1}{2 \cdot 5!} i\sigma^2 \gamma^{abcde} \mathcal{F}_{abcde} \,. \tag{5.2}$$

Kappa symmetry implies that the target space is generically only a solution of the *gener-alised* type II supergravity equations defined in [9] and first written down, for the bosonic sector, in [10]. However, when the (Killing) vector

$$K^{a} = -\frac{i}{16} (\gamma^{a} \sigma^{3})^{\alpha I \beta J} \nabla_{\alpha I} \chi_{\beta J}$$
(5.3)

vanishes one gets a solution of *standard* type II supergravity, and a one-loop Weyl invariant string sigma model. In that case there exists a dilaton superfield ϕ such that $\chi_{\alpha I} = \nabla_{\alpha I} \phi$ and the RR field strengths are defined in terms of potentials in the standard way $\mathcal{F} = e^{\phi} dC + \cdots$ [23, 24].

Given that the supervielbeins for the DTD model are defined in terms of A_{\pm} as in (4.8) we need to compute the exterior derivative of A_{\pm} defined in (4.5) to find the torsion. With a bit of work one finds the deformed "Maurer-Cartan" equations²⁰

$$dA_{+} = \frac{1}{2} \{A_{+}, A_{+}\} - \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Ad}_{f}^{-1} \widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-T} \operatorname{Ad}_{f} \left(\hat{d}^{T} \{A_{+}, A_{+}\} - 2\{A_{+}, \hat{d}^{T} A_{+}\} \right), \qquad (5.4)$$

$$dA_{-} = \frac{1}{2} \{A_{-}, A_{-}\} - \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Ad}_{f}^{-1} \widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1} \operatorname{Ad}_{f} \left(\hat{d} \{A_{-}, A_{-}\} - 2\{A_{-}, \hat{d}A_{-}\} \right),$$
(5.5)

where we have used the identity (A.1) and the fact that, due to the Jacobi identity and the 2-cocycle condition (2.5), both ad_{ν} and ω effectively act as derivations on the Lie bracket. Projecting the first equation with $P^{(2)}$ and using (4.8) and (4.11) we get

$$dE^{(2)} = \{A^{(0)}_{+}, E^{(2)}\} + \frac{1}{2}\{E^{(1)}, E^{(1)}\} + \frac{1}{2}\{E^{(3)}, E^{(3)}\} - \{E^{(3)}, P^{(3)}ME^{(2)}\} - P^{(2)}M^{T}\{E^{(2)}, E^{(3)}\} + \frac{1}{2}\{P^{(3)}ME^{(2)}, P^{(3)}ME^{(2)}\} + P^{(2)}M^{T}\{E^{(2)}, P^{(3)}ME^{(2)}\} - \frac{1}{2}P^{(2)}M^{T}\{E^{(2)}, E^{(2)}\}.$$
(5.6)

¹⁸This is valid only for a suitable choice of the spin connection, which can however be extracted from the same equations. We have dropped the \wedge 's for readability.

¹⁹Essentially identical expressions hold for type IIA, cf. [23].

 $^{^{20}{\}rm We}$ use anti-commutators rather than commutators because the objects that appear are one-forms, and therefore naturally anti-commute.

Using $A^{(0)}_{+} = \frac{1}{2} A^{ab}_{+} J_{ab}$, $E^{(2)} = E^a P_a$ etc. and the algebra in appendix A of [13] this gives the form for the bosonic torsion T^a in (5.1) provided that we identify the spin connection with²¹

$$\Omega_{ab} = (A_{+})_{ab} + 2i(E^{2}\gamma_{[a})_{\beta}M^{\beta 2}{}_{b]} + \frac{3i}{2}E^{c}M^{\alpha 2}{}_{[a}(\gamma_{b})_{\alpha\beta}M^{\beta 2}{}_{c]} + \frac{1}{2}E^{c}(M_{ab,c} - 2M_{c[a,b]}).$$
(5.7)

In a similar way, using (4.8) and (5.5) we find that

$$dE^{(3)} = \{A_{+}^{(0)}, E^{(3)}\} + \{P^{(0)}ME^{(2)}, E^{(3)}\} + \operatorname{Ad}_{h}^{-1}\{E^{(1)} + P^{(1)}\operatorname{Ad}_{h}ME^{(2)}, E^{(2)}\} + \frac{1}{2}P^{(3)}M\{E^{(3)}, E^{(3)}\} + 2P^{(3)}\operatorname{Ad}_{f}^{-1}\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}\operatorname{Ad}_{f}\left(2\operatorname{Ad}_{h}^{-1}\{E^{(1)} + P^{(1)}\operatorname{Ad}_{h}ME^{(2)}, E^{(2)}\} + \operatorname{Ad}_{h}^{-1}\{E^{(2)}, E^{(2)}\}\right),$$
(5.8)

which leads to the torsion $T^{\alpha 2}$ taking the form in (5.1) with the background fields given by²²

$$H_{abc} = 3M_{[ab,c]} - 3iM^{\alpha 2}{}_{[a}(\gamma_b)_{\alpha\beta}M^{\beta 2}{}_{c]},$$

$$\mathcal{S}^{\alpha 1\beta 2} = -8i[\mathrm{Ad}_h(1 + 4\mathrm{Ad}_f^{-1}\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-T}\mathrm{Ad}_f)]^{\alpha 1}{}_{\gamma 1}\widehat{\mathcal{K}}^{\gamma 1\beta 2},$$

$$\chi^2_{\alpha} = -\frac{i}{2}\gamma^a_{\alpha\beta}M^{\beta 2}{}_{a},$$

$$\psi^{\alpha 2}_{ab} = 2[\mathrm{Ad}_f^{-1}\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}\mathrm{Ad}_f\mathrm{Ad}_h^{-1}]^{\alpha 2}{}_{cd}\widehat{\mathcal{K}}_{ab}{}^{cd} + \frac{1}{4}[\mathrm{Ad}_hM]^{\beta 1}{}_{[a}(\gamma_{b]}\mathcal{S}^{12})_{\beta}{}^{\alpha}.$$
(5.9)

Here $\widehat{\mathcal{K}}^{AB}$ denotes the inverse of the metric defined by the supertrace $\operatorname{Str}(T_A T_B) = \mathcal{K}_{AB}$, see appendix A of [13] for more details on our conventions.

Since the DTD model contains NATD as a special case we obtain as a by-product the transformation rules for RR fields under NATD — starting from a supercoset model. As a check we can compare this to the formula conjectured in [14] based on analogy to the abelian case [25] — consistency of that formula was checked in some particular cases also in [8]. Setting $\zeta = 0$, which removes the deformation, and restricting to a bosonic $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$, so that $\tilde{P} = \tilde{P}(P^{(0)} + P^{(2)}) = (P^{(0)} + P^{(2)})\tilde{P}$, we find²³

$$\mathcal{S}^{\alpha 1\beta 2} = -8i[\mathrm{Ad}_h|_{\theta=0}]^{\alpha 1}{}_{\gamma 1}\widehat{\mathcal{K}}^{\gamma 1\beta 2} + \text{fermions}\,, \tag{5.10}$$

which agrees with the transformations conjectured in [14]. Note that our result generalises this to the case where also fermionic T-dualities are involved.

Finally we must compute $T^{\alpha 1}$ to extract the other dilatino superfield χ^1 . We find

$$dE^{(1)} = \{ \operatorname{Ad}_{h} A^{(0)}_{+} - dhh^{-1}, E^{(1)} \} + \operatorname{Ad}_{h} \{ E^{(2)}, E^{(3)} - P^{(3)} M E^{(2)} \} + \frac{1}{2} P^{(1)} \operatorname{Ad}_{h} M^{-1} \operatorname{Ad}_{h}^{-1} \{ E^{(1)}, E^{(1)} \} + 2P^{(1)} \operatorname{Ad}_{h} \operatorname{Ad}_{f}^{-1} \widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-T} \operatorname{Ad}_{f} \left(2 \{ E^{(2)}, E^{(3)} - P^{(3)} M E^{(2)} \} + \{ E^{(2)}, E^{(2)} \} \right).$$
(5.11)

²¹The components of M are defined as $MT_A = T_B M^B{}_A$. ²²These expressions have obvious close analogies with the ones found for the η -model in [13]. ²³Note that $(P^{(0)} + P^{(2)}) \operatorname{Ad}_{f} P^{(1)} = 0 + \text{fermions}.$

Taking the exterior derivative of the equation $A_{+}^{(2)} = \mathrm{Ad}_{h} A_{-}^{(2)}$, cf. (4.11), we find the relation

$$[\mathrm{Ad}_{h}A^{(0)}_{+} - dhh^{-1}]_{ab} = \Omega_{ab} - \frac{1}{2}E^{c}H_{abc} + 2i(E^{1}\gamma_{[a})_{\alpha}[\mathrm{Ad}_{h}M]^{\alpha 1}{}_{b]}, \qquad (5.12)$$

which can be used to show that the torsion again takes the form in (5.1), where the remaining components of the background fields are²⁴

$$\chi_{\alpha}^{1} = \frac{i}{2} (\gamma^{a})_{\alpha\beta} [\mathrm{Ad}_{h}M]^{\beta 1}{}_{a}, \quad \psi_{ab}^{\alpha 1} = 2 [\mathrm{Ad}_{h}\mathrm{Ad}_{f}^{-1} \widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-T} \mathrm{Ad}_{f}]^{\alpha 1}{}_{cd} \widehat{\mathcal{K}}_{ab}{}^{cd} - \frac{1}{4} (\mathcal{S}^{12} \gamma_{[a})^{\alpha}{}_{\beta}M^{\beta 2}{}_{b]}.$$
(5.13)

It remains only to analyse the question of when this is a solution to the standard or the generalised type II supergravity equations, in other words to identify the conditions under which K^a defined in (5.3) vanishes. We do this in the next subsection.

5.1 Supergravity condition and dilaton

By analogy with the calculations performed in [13] there is a natural candidate for the dilaton superfield for the DTD model namely²⁵

$$e^{-2\phi} = \operatorname{sdet}' \widetilde{\mathcal{O}} \,. \tag{5.14}$$

We will now show that this guess is indeed correct by verifying that its spinor derivatives reproduces the dilatini found above. Using the formula for the supertrace $\text{Str}\mathcal{M} = \hat{\mathcal{K}}^{AB}\text{Str}(T_A\mathcal{M}T_B)$ we find

$$d\phi = -\frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Str}(d\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}) = -\frac{1}{2} \widehat{\mathcal{K}}^{AB} \operatorname{Str}\left\{ ([J, \widehat{d}_{f}^{T}T_{A}] - \widehat{d}_{f}^{T}[J, T_{A}] + [d\nu, T_{A}])\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}T_{B} \right\}$$

$$= -\frac{1}{2} \widehat{\mathcal{K}}^{AB} \operatorname{Str}\left\{ ([J, \widehat{d}_{f}^{T}T_{A}] - \widehat{d}_{f}^{T}[J, T_{A}] + [\operatorname{Ad}_{f}\widehat{d}^{T}A_{+}, T_{A}] + [(\operatorname{ad}_{\nu} + \zeta\omega)(\operatorname{Ad}_{f}A_{+} - J), T_{A}])\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}T_{B} \right\}$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \widehat{\mathcal{K}}^{AB} \operatorname{Str}\left\{ T_{A} (\widehat{d}[A_{+}, \operatorname{Ad}_{f}^{-1}\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}\operatorname{Ad}_{f}T_{B}] + [\widehat{d}^{T}A_{+}, \operatorname{Ad}_{f}^{-1}\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}\operatorname{Ad}_{f}T_{B}] - [A_{+}, \widehat{d}\operatorname{Ad}_{f}^{-1}\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}\operatorname{Ad}_{f}T_{B}] \right) \right\}$$

$$+ \widehat{\mathcal{K}}^{AB} \operatorname{Str}\left\{ [(\operatorname{Ad}_{f}A_{+} - J), T_{A}]\widetilde{P}T_{B} \right\}.$$
(5.15)

If the last term vanishes, then using (4.8), (5.13), (5.9) and (4.11) one may check that the $E^{(1,3)}$ -terms are indeed equal to

$$E^{\alpha 1} \chi^1_{\alpha} + E^{\alpha 2} \chi^2_{\alpha} \,. \tag{5.16}$$

Therefore $\chi_{\alpha I} = \nabla_{\alpha I} \phi$ which implies that K^a in (5.3) vanishes and we have a solution to standard type II supergravity. Since $(\operatorname{Ad}_f A_+ - J) \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ can be regarded as an arbitrary

 $H_{abc} = 3[\mathrm{Ad}_h M]_{[ab,c]} + 3i[\mathrm{Ad}_h M]^{\alpha 1}{}_{[a}(\gamma_b)_{\alpha\beta}[\mathrm{Ad}_h M]^{\beta 1}{}_{c]}.$

²⁴Just as in [13], one finds a superficially different expression for H_{abc} namely

However consistency requires this to be the same as the expression in (5.9) and this can also be verified explicitly similarly to [13].

²⁵The prime on the superdeterminant denotes the fact that we must restrict to the subspace where $\tilde{\mathcal{O}}$ is defined, i.e. the subalgebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$.

element of the Lie algebra, the vanishing of the last term in (5.15) is equivalent to $f_{AB}{}^A = 0$ for the structure constants of $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$, i.e. $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ must be unimodular. This condition is therefore sufficient to get a standard supergravity solution. Following a calculation similar to the one done in [13], computing K^a in (5.3) and requiring it to vanish one finds that this condition is also necessary.²⁶

Our results imply that the DTD model gives a one-loop Weyl invariant string sigma model precisely²⁷ when the subalgebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ is unimodular. This is in fact the same condition that was found long ago for NATD on bosonic sigma models by path integral considerations [11, 12]. Since the DTD model includes NATD as a special case, the analysis here coupled with the results of [9, 10], gives an alternative derivation of the Weyl anomaly for NATD of supercosets.

A nice fact is that we do not have to impose extra conditions on the cocycle ω used to construct the deformation. When ω is non-degenerate unimodularity of $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ is equivalent to unimodularity of $R = \omega^{-1}$ as defined in [13], see the discussion there; this is consistent with the fact that the YB models are a special case of the DTD models.

6 Some explicit examples

Here we would like to collect some formulas that are useful when deriving the explicit background for a given DTD model, and then work out two examples in detail. We denote the generators of $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} \subset \mathfrak{g}$ by T_i , $i = 1, \ldots, N = \dim(\tilde{\mathfrak{g}})$, and those of the dual $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$ by T^i . They satisfy $\operatorname{Str}(T^iT_j) = \delta^i_j$. The action of the projectors on a generic element $x \in \mathfrak{g}$ may be written as

$$\tilde{P}(x) = \operatorname{Str}(T^i x) T_i, \qquad \tilde{P}^T(x) = \operatorname{Str}(T_i x) T^i,$$
(6.1)

where summation of repeated indices is assumed. Given a cocycle $\omega = \frac{1}{2}\omega_{ij}T^i \wedge T^j$ with $\omega_{ji} = -\omega_{ij}$, its action on an element of the algebra is

$$\omega(x) = \omega_{ij} T^i \operatorname{Str}(T^j x), \tag{6.2}$$

and it must satisfy the cocycle condition, which may be written as

$$\operatorname{Str}\left(T_k(\omega[T_i, T_j] - [T_i, \omega T_j] + [T_j, \omega T_i])\right) = 0, \qquad \forall T_i, T_j, T_k \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}.$$
(6.3)

With the above definitions one may easily construct the operator $\widetilde{\mathcal{O}} : \tilde{\mathfrak{g}} \to \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$ defined in (2.4), that can be encoded in an explicit $N \times N$ matrix

$$\tilde{O}_{ij} = \operatorname{Str}(\mathcal{O}(T_i)T_j),$$
(6.4)

²⁶In very special cases it is possible for K^a to decouple from the remaining generalized supergravity equations. One then obtains a background solving both the generalised and standard supergravity equations depending on if K^a is included or not. One such example is the pp-wave solution discussed in appendix B of [26]. We thank B. Hoare and S. van Tongeren for pointing this out.

²⁷This is modulo possible subtleties with the special cases mentioned in the previous footnote. One should also note that this condition is true provided one only allows a *local* (Fradkin-Tseytlin) counter-term. If one relaxes this condition one can find a *non-local* counter-term also when K^a is non-zero, since solutions of the generalised supergravity equations are formally T-dual to solutions of the standard ones; see also [27]. This being said, cases where K^a is null may be subtle and deserve further study.

so that $\tilde{\mathcal{O}}(T_i) = \tilde{O}_{ij}T^j$. The matrix \tilde{O} can be inverted with standard methods and used to construct the action of the inverse operator as $\tilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}(x) = \operatorname{Str}(xT_i)(\tilde{O}^{-1})^{ij}T_j$, so that on the basis generators $\tilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}(T^i) = (\tilde{O}^{-1})^{ij}T_j$. Obviously, when choosing a parametrisation for the group element f, one should make sure that the corresponding degrees of freedom cannot be gauged away by applying the local transformations discussed in section 2.

To obtain the background fields we use the results of section 5. The metric reads as $ds^2 = \eta^{ab} E_a E_b$, where the components of the bosonic supervielbein are obtained by $E_a = \operatorname{Str}(A_+P_a)$, and the *B*-field is given by equation (4.10). From the superdeterminant of the matrix \tilde{O} it is also straightforward to compute the (exponential of the) dilaton $e^{\phi} = (\operatorname{sdet} \tilde{O})^{-\frac{1}{2}}$. In order to determine the RR fields one first identifies the components of the matrix $M_{ab} = \operatorname{Str}((MP_a)P_b)$ and then one constructs the local Lorentz transformation on spinorial indices

$$\left(\mathrm{Ad}_{h}\right)^{\beta}{}_{\alpha} = \exp\left[-\frac{1}{4}(\log M)_{ab}\Gamma^{ab}\right]^{\beta}{}_{\alpha}, \qquad (6.5)$$

so that $\operatorname{Ad}_h\Gamma_a\operatorname{Ad}_h^{-1} = M_a^{\ b}\Gamma_b$, where Γ_a are 32×32 Gamma-matrices.²⁸ From (5.2) and (5.9) one finds that the expression for RR fields is obtained by solving the equation

$$\left(\Gamma^{a}F_{a} + \frac{1}{3!}\Gamma^{abc}F_{abc} + \frac{1}{2\cdot 5!}\Gamma^{abcde}F_{abcde}\right)\Pi = e^{-\phi} \left[\operatorname{Ad}_{h}(1 + 4\operatorname{Ad}_{f}^{-1}\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-T}\operatorname{Ad}_{f})\right](4\Gamma_{01234})\Pi,$$
(6.6)

where $\Pi = \frac{1}{2}(1 - \Gamma_{11})$ is a projector²⁹ and $(-4\Gamma_{01234})\Pi$ corresponds to the 5-form flux of $\mathrm{AdS}_5 \times \mathrm{S}^5$. In order to find the component $F_{a_1...a_{2m+1}}$ it is then enough to multiply the above equation by $\Gamma_{a_1...a_{2m+1}}$ and take the trace. As already explained, when the subalgebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ is bosonic the above result simplifies considerably, and only Ad_h remains inside square brackets. After obtaining the components in tangent indices we translate them into form language using $F^{(2m+1)} = \frac{1}{(2m+1)!} E^{a_{2m+1}} \wedge \ldots \wedge E^{a_1} F_{a_1...a_{2m+1}}$.

6.1 A TsT example

First we will work out a simple example where we dualise a two-dimensional abelian subalgebra of the isometry of the sphere $\mathfrak{so}(6)$, so that the deformation is equivalent to doing a TsT there [28–30]. This example was worked out already in [2] for the NSNS sector, and the RR fields were taken into account in [8] by following the T-duality rules of [14]. Here we will use the matrix realisation of the $\mathfrak{psu}(2,2|4)$ superalgebra used in [13], see also [31]. We take $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ to be the abelian algebra spanned by two Cartans of $\mathfrak{so}(6)$, $T_1 \equiv J_{68}, T_2 \equiv J_{79}$, and for the dual generators we may just take $T^1 = J_{68}, T^2 = J_{79}$. We parametrise the bosonic fields as³⁰

$$\nu = \tilde{\varphi}_i T^i, \qquad f = f_{\mathfrak{a}} \cdot \exp(\varphi P_5) \exp(-\xi J_{89}) \exp(-\arcsin r P_9), \qquad (6.7)$$

where $f_{\mathfrak{a}}$ is a coset group element parametrised by fields in AdS₅. We take $\omega = T^1 \wedge T^2$ which obviously satisfies the cocycle condition. The matrix corresponding to $\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}$ is very

 $^{^{28}\}text{Alternatively one can use the }16\times16$ gamma matrices used in the previous section.

²⁹With these conventions the self-duality for the 5-form is $F^{(5)} = *F^{(5)}$.

³⁰The group elements parametrised by φ , ξ and r coincide with those in (A.1) of [32].

simple

$$\tilde{O}_{ij} = \begin{pmatrix} 2r^2 \sin^2 \xi & \zeta \\ -\zeta & 2r^2 \cos^2 \xi \end{pmatrix}, \tag{6.8}$$

and it is easily inverted. Following the above discussion we immediately find the fields of the NSNS sector

$$ds^{2} = ds_{\mathfrak{a}}^{2} + \frac{r^{2}}{\zeta^{2} + r^{4}\sin^{2}(2\xi)} (\cos^{2}\xi \, d\tilde{\varphi}_{1}^{2} + \sin^{2}\xi \, d\tilde{\varphi}_{2}^{2}) + (1 - r^{2})d\varphi^{2} + r^{2}d\xi^{2} + \frac{dr^{2}}{1 - r^{2}},$$

$$e^{\phi} = (\zeta^{2} + r^{4}\sin^{2}(2\xi))^{-\frac{1}{2}}, \qquad B = \frac{\zeta}{2} \, \frac{d\tilde{\varphi}_{1} \wedge d\tilde{\varphi}_{2}}{\zeta^{2} + r^{4}\sin^{2}(2\xi)},$$
(6.9)

where $ds_{\mathfrak{a}}^2$ is the metric of AdS₅. After computing the matrix M_{ab} and the local Lorentz transformation³¹ we get that only $F^{(3)}$ and $F^{(5)}$ are non-vanishing

$$F^{(3)} = 4r^{3}\sin(2\xi)d\varphi \wedge d\xi \wedge dr,$$

$$F^{(5)} = -2\zeta(1+*)\left(\frac{r^{3}\sin(2\xi)\,d\tilde{\varphi}_{1} \wedge d\tilde{\varphi}_{2} \wedge d\varphi \wedge d\xi \wedge dr}{\zeta^{2} + r^{4}\sin^{2}(2\xi)}\right).$$
(6.10)

Since ω is non-degenerate on $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ we can relate the above background to a YB deformation of $\mathrm{AdS}_5 \times \mathrm{S}^5$, see also section 2.1. In this particularly simple example the *R*-matrix of the YB model is abelian, and therefore it corresponds just to a TsT transformation on the sphere, see also [21]. In fact, consider the following TsT transformation on $\mathrm{AdS}_5 \times \mathrm{S}^5$

$$\varphi_1 \to T(\varphi_1), \qquad \varphi_2 \to \varphi_2 - 2\eta T(\varphi_1), \qquad T(\varphi_1) \to \varphi_1,$$
(6.11)

which produces the following background³²

$$ds^{2} = ds_{\mathfrak{a}}^{2} + \frac{r^{2}}{1 + \eta^{2}r^{4}\sin^{2}(2\xi)}(\cos^{2}\xi \, d\varphi_{2}^{2} + \sin^{2}\xi \, d\varphi_{1}^{2}) + (1 - r^{2})d\varphi^{2} + r^{2}d\xi^{2} + \frac{dr^{2}}{1 - r^{2}},$$

$$e^{\phi} = (1 + \eta^{2}r^{4}\sin^{2}(2\xi))^{-\frac{1}{2}}, \qquad B = -\frac{\eta r^{4}\sin^{2}(2\xi)d\varphi_{1} \wedge d\varphi_{2}}{1 + \eta^{2}r^{4}\sin^{2}(2\xi)},$$
(6.12)

for the NSNS sector and

$$F^{(3)} = 4\eta r^3 \sin(2\xi) d\varphi \wedge d\xi \wedge dr,$$

$$F^{(5)} = -2(1+*) \left(\frac{r^3 \sin(2\xi) d\varphi_1 \wedge d\varphi_2 \wedge d\varphi \wedge d\xi \wedge dr}{1+\eta^2 r^4 \sin^2(2\xi)} \right),$$
(6.13)

for the RR sector. To match with the above TsT background we need to implement the field redefinition (2.11) at the level of the DTD background, which in this case just reduces to $\tilde{\varphi}_1 = \eta^{-1}\varphi_2$, $\tilde{\varphi}_2 = -\eta^{-1}\varphi_1$ since $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ is abelian. We find agreement only if we also use the gauge freedom for B to subtract the exact term $\frac{1}{2\eta}d\varphi_1 \wedge d\varphi_2$; moreover we also need to redefine the constant part of the dilaton to reabsorb a factor of η , which then appears in front of the RR fields.

³¹For 32×32 Gamma matrices we find convenient the basis used in [31].

 $^{^{32}}$ As a starting point we take the undeformed AdS₅×S⁵ background as written in [31].

6.2 A new example

Let us now consider the example in (3.19)

$$\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \operatorname{span}\{p_1, p_2, p_3, J_{12}\}, \quad \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^* = \operatorname{span}\left\{-\frac{1}{2}k_1, -\frac{1}{2}k_2, -\frac{1}{2}k_3, -J_{12}\right\} \quad \omega = k_3 \wedge J_{12}.$$
(6.14)

In this case we have just one isometry of type 1 corresponding to p_0 , and the isometries of type 2 are k_3 and J_{12} . Inspired by the parametrisation used in (6.19) of [13] we parametrise³³

$$\nu = \tilde{\xi} \ J_{12} + \tilde{r} \ k_1 + \tilde{x}^3 \ k_3 \,, \qquad f = \exp(x^0 p_0) \exp(\log zD) \,. \tag{6.15}$$

The above is a good parametrisation because it is not possible to remove degrees of freedom by applying gauge transformations. This will be confirmed e.g. by the fact that we get a non-degenerate metric in target space. We find that the (matrix corresponding to the) operator $\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}$ is

$$\tilde{O}_{ij} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{2}{z^2} & 0 & 0 & 0\\ 0 & \frac{2}{z^2} & 0 & 2\tilde{r}\\ 0 & 0 & \frac{2}{z^2} & 2\zeta\\ 0 & -2\tilde{r} & -2\zeta & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
(6.16)

which is clearly invertible. We find the following NSNS sector fields

$$ds^{2} = \frac{-(dx^{0})^{2} + dz^{2}}{z^{2}} + d\tilde{r}^{2}z^{2} + \frac{d\tilde{\xi}^{2}}{4z^{2}(\zeta^{2} + \tilde{r}^{2})} + \frac{\tilde{r}^{2}z^{2}(d\tilde{x}^{3})^{2}}{\zeta^{2} + \tilde{r}^{2}} + ds_{\mathfrak{s}}^{2},$$

$$e^{\phi} = \left(\frac{16(\zeta^{2} + \tilde{r}^{2})}{z^{4}}\right)^{-\frac{1}{2}}, \qquad B = -\frac{\zeta d\tilde{\xi} \wedge d\tilde{x}^{3}}{2(\zeta^{2} + \tilde{r}^{2})},$$
(6.17)

where $ds_{\mathfrak{s}}^2$ is the metric on S⁵. In the RR sector we have only three-form flux

$$F^{(3)} = -\frac{8(dx^0 \wedge d\tilde{\xi} \wedge dz)}{z^5} \,. \tag{6.18}$$

According to the discussion in section 2.1 the above background is not related to a YB model by NATD.

7 Conclusions

We have argued that DTD models based on supercosets represent a large class of integrable string models which is closed under NATD as well as (certain) deformations. Besides being a useful tool to generate new integrable supergravity backgrounds it would be very interesting if these deformations could be understood on the dual field theory side. In the case when the 2-cocycle is invertible these models are equivalent to YB sigma models, which have been argued to correspond to non-commutative deformations, e.g. [33, 34],

³³Even if present, one could remove k_2 in ν by means of a gauge transformation.

of the field theory [35–37] (see also [38]). This interpretation is consistent with the fact that TsT transformations are special cases of these models [21, 39] and this includes the so-called β and γ -deformations which have a known interpretation in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ super Yang-Mills [28, 29, 40, 41]. Recently a certain limit of the γ -deformation has been used to construct a simplified integrable scalar field theory [42, 43] and it would be very interesting to explore similar limits of the more general class of deformations considered here to see whether one can learn more about the AdS/CFT duality for those cases.

Another important question is how the DTD model relates to the other known deformations of the $AdS_5 \times S^5$ string, i.e. the η -model with R-matrix solving the modified CYBE [44] and the λ -model [22]. These two deformations are related by Poisson-Lie Tduality and the fact that the latter is Weyl-invariant [13] while the former is not [10, 31] is explained by the fact that the obstruction to the duality at the quantum level again involves the trace of the structure constants [45].³⁴ The fact that NATD is used also in the construction of the λ -model suggests that there might be a bigger picture relating it to the DTD construction considered here. In fact this seems to be part of an even bigger picture of general integrable deformations of sigma models where T-duality and its generalizations play a central role, see for example the recent paper [46].

Acknowledgments

We thank B. Hoare, S. van Tongeren and A. Torrielli for interesting and useful discussions, and A. Tseytlin for illuminating discussions and comments on the manuscript. The work of R.B. was supported by the ERC advanced grant No 341222. We also thank the Galileo Galilei Institute for Theoretical Physics (GGI) for the hospitality and INFN for partial support during the completion of this work at the program New Developments in AdS_3/CFT_2 Holography.

A Useful identities

A useful identity is

$$\tilde{P}[\tilde{P}^T x, (1 - \tilde{P})y] = 0, \qquad \forall x, y \in \mathfrak{g}$$
(A.1)

which is easily proven by taking the supertrace with an element of \mathfrak{g} . We will also need some relations related to the well-known formula for the derivative of the exponential map

$$de^x = e^x \frac{1 - e^{-\mathrm{ad}_x}}{\mathrm{ad}_x} dx \,. \tag{A.2}$$

Let $x \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ and define a similar looking object $\mu = \tilde{P}^T e^{-x} \delta e^x$, where δ is the derivation acting as $\delta(x) = \omega(x)$ on $x \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$. Note that this derivation is compatible with the Lie bracket due to the 2-cocycle condition (2.5), and following the same computations needed to prove the identity above, one may show that

$$\mu = \tilde{P}^T \frac{1 - e^{-\mathrm{ad}_x}}{\mathrm{ad}_x} \omega x. \tag{A.3}$$

 $^{^{34}\}mathrm{We}$ thank A. Tseytlin for this comment.

Taking $y \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$, from the definition of μ we find $\tilde{P}^T \mathrm{ad}_{\mu} y = \tilde{P}^T \mathrm{Ad}_{e^x}^{-1} \delta(\mathrm{Ad}_{e^x} y) - \delta y$ which implies

$$\tilde{P}^T \mathrm{ad}_{\mu} \tilde{P} = \tilde{P}^T e^{-\mathrm{ad}_x} \omega e^{\mathrm{ad}_x} \tilde{P} - \omega.$$
(A.4)

Another useful identity valid for the derivative of μ is

$$d\mu = \mu e^{-x} de^x + \delta(e^{-x} de^x) + \tilde{P}^T de^{-x} e^x \mu = \tilde{P}^T (\mathrm{ad}_\mu + \omega)(e^{-x} de^x).$$
(A.5)

Now, the identity (A.1) implies that

$$\tilde{P}^{T} \mathrm{ad}_{\tilde{P}^{T} \mathrm{Ad}_{\tilde{h}} \nu} \tilde{P} = \tilde{P}^{T} \mathrm{Ad}_{\tilde{h}} \mathrm{ad}_{\nu} \mathrm{Ad}_{\tilde{h}}^{-1} \tilde{P} = \tilde{P}^{T} \mathrm{Ad}_{\tilde{h}} \tilde{P}^{T} \mathrm{ad}_{\nu} \tilde{P} \mathrm{Ad}_{\tilde{h}}^{-1} \tilde{P}$$
(A.6)

and together with (A.4) it implies that if we redefine $\nu \to \tilde{P}^T \left(\operatorname{Ad}_{\bar{h}} \nu + \zeta \mu \right)$ as in (2.7) then the operator in (2.4) transforms as

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{O}} \to \widetilde{P}^T \mathrm{Ad}_{\widetilde{h}} \widetilde{\mathcal{O}} \mathrm{Ad}_{\widetilde{h}}^{-1} \widetilde{P}.$$
(A.7)

Moreover, using (A.5) we also find

$$d\nu \to \tilde{P}^T \operatorname{Ad}_{\tilde{h}}(d\nu - (\operatorname{ad}_{\nu} + \zeta \omega)(\tilde{h}^{-1}d\tilde{h})).$$
 (A.8)

B Derivation of the action

To derive the action of DTD models we start from the action of a supercoset sigma model, see e.g. [47], and we rewrite the group element as $g = \tilde{g}f$, where $\tilde{g} \in \tilde{G} \subset G$. We then gauge the \tilde{G} symmetry and introduce the gauge fields \tilde{A}_i . If we fix the gauge $\tilde{g} = 1$ we essentially achieve $\tilde{g}^{-1}d\tilde{g} \to \tilde{A}$ when comparing to the initial supercoset action. At this point we add a Lagrange multiplier to impose the flatness of \tilde{A}_i , plus a ω -dependent term which deforms the model

$$S = -\frac{T}{2} \int d^2 \sigma \left[\frac{\gamma^{ij} - \epsilon^{ij}}{2} \operatorname{Str} \left((\tilde{A}_i + J_i) \hat{d}_f (\tilde{A}_j + J_j) \right) - \epsilon^{ij} \operatorname{Str} \left(\nu (\partial_i \tilde{A}_j + \tilde{A}_i \tilde{A}_j) - \frac{\zeta}{2} \tilde{A}_i \omega \tilde{A}_j \right) \right].$$
(B.1)

Instead of integrating out ν we integrate out \tilde{A} , so that we obtain the equations of motion

$$P_{-}^{ij}\left(\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}\widetilde{A}_{j}+\partial_{j}\nu+\hat{d}_{f}J_{j}\right)+P_{+}^{ij}\left(\widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{T}\widetilde{A}_{j}-\partial_{j}\nu+\hat{d}_{f}^{T}J_{j}\right)=0,$$
(B.2)

where

$$P_{\pm}^{ij} = \frac{\gamma^{ij} \pm \epsilon^{ij}}{2},\tag{B.3}$$

are projectors

$$P^{ij}_{+} + P^{ij}_{-} = \gamma^{ij}, \qquad P^{il}_{\pm}P_{\pm l}{}^{j} = P^{ij}_{\pm}, \qquad P^{il}_{\pm}P_{\mp l}{}^{j} = 0.$$
 (B.4)

Here we used also $\gamma^{ij} = \epsilon^{ik} \gamma_{kl} \epsilon^{lj}$. We also define $V^i_{\pm} \equiv P^{ij}_{\pm} V_j$, and it is useful to remember $P^{ij}_{\pm} A_i B_j = A^i_{\mp} \gamma_{ij} B^j_{\pm}$. We then solve for \tilde{A}_{\pm}

$$\tilde{A}^{i}_{-} = \widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1} \left(-\partial^{i}_{-}\nu - \hat{d}_{f}J^{i}_{-} \right) , \qquad \tilde{A}^{i}_{+} = \widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-T} \left(+\partial^{i}_{+}\nu - \hat{d}^{T}_{f}J^{i}_{+} \right) .$$
(B.5)

The action on the solutions to the equations of motion is

$$S = -\frac{T}{2} \int d^2 \sigma \operatorname{Str} \left[J_{+i} \hat{d}_f J_{-i}^{\ i} + (\partial_{+i}\nu - \hat{d}_f^T J_{+i}) \widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1} (\partial_{-i}^i \nu + \hat{d}_f J_{-i}^i) \right]$$

$$= -\frac{T}{2} \int d^2 \sigma \frac{\gamma^{ij} - \epsilon^{ij}}{2} \operatorname{Str} \left[J_i \hat{d}_f J_j + (\partial_i \nu - \hat{d}_f^T J_i) \widetilde{\mathcal{O}}^{-1} (\partial_j \nu + \hat{d}_f J_j) \right].$$
(B.6)

C Classical integrability

Here we wish to be more explicit and show that the on-shell equations of DTD models can be recast into the flatness condition for a Lax connection. The argument follows the one presented in [1] in the case of DTD of Principal Chiral Models. First we compute the equations of motion for f and ν , which are obtained by the straightforward variations $\delta_f S$ and $\delta_{\nu}S$ of the action

$$\delta_f S = +\frac{T}{2} \int d^2 \sigma \operatorname{Str} \left(f^{-1} \delta f \mathcal{C} \right),$$

$$\delta_\nu S = -\frac{T}{2} \int d^2 \sigma \operatorname{Str} \left(\delta \nu \mathcal{F}^{\tilde{A}} \right) = -\frac{T}{2} \int d^2 \sigma \operatorname{Str} \left((\operatorname{Ad}_f^{-1} \delta \nu) \mathcal{F}^{A} \right),$$
(C.1)

where we defined

$$\mathcal{C} \equiv \partial_{+i}(\hat{d}A_{-}^{i}) + \partial_{-i}(\hat{d}^{T}A_{+}^{i}) + [A_{+i}, \hat{d}A_{-}^{i}] + [A_{-i}, \hat{d}^{T}A_{+}^{i}],$$

$$\mathcal{F}^{A} \equiv \partial_{+i}A_{-}^{i} - \partial_{-i}A_{+}^{i} + [A_{+i}, A_{-}^{i}] = -\epsilon^{ij}(\partial_{i}A_{j} + A_{i}A_{j}),$$
(C.2)

and similarly for $\mathcal{F}^{\tilde{A}}$. Notice that $P^{(0)}\mathcal{C} = 0$. For convenience we also introduced the (projections of the) field $A_{\pm}^{i} \equiv \operatorname{Ad}_{f}^{-1}(\tilde{A}_{\pm}^{i} + J_{\pm}^{i})$, where \tilde{A}_{\pm}^{i} is given in (B.5). On the one hand, imposing the equations of motion $\delta_{\nu}S = 0$ is enough to get $\mathcal{F}^{A} = 0$. Notice that this equation is equivalent to imposing separately $\mathcal{F}^{\tilde{A}} = 0$ and $\mathcal{F}^{J} \equiv \partial_{+i}J_{-}^{i} - \partial_{-i}J_{+}^{i} - [J_{+i}, J_{-}^{i}] = 0$. On the other hand, the equations of motion $\delta_{f}S = 0$ imply that \mathcal{C} vanishes only on a certain subspace of the superalgebra \mathfrak{g} . In fact, in the special case when the whole superalgebra is dualised $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g}$, there is no f for which we can compute the variation of the action, and we should find an independent argument to claim that the equation $\mathcal{C} = 0$ holds. We will now show that an appropriate (rotated) projection of \mathcal{C} by \tilde{P}^{T} indeed vanishes without appealing to the equations of motion for f. Consider the equations of motion for \tilde{A}_{\pm}^{i} in (B.2) and let us rewrite them as $\mathcal{E}_{\pm}^{i} - M_{\pm}^{i\perp} = 0$ where

$$\mathcal{E}^{i}_{+} \equiv +(\partial^{i}_{+} + \mathrm{ad}_{\tilde{A}^{i}_{+}})\nu - \hat{d}^{T}_{f}(J^{i}_{+} + \tilde{A}^{i}_{+}) - \zeta\omega\tilde{A}^{i}_{+},
\mathcal{E}^{i}_{-} \equiv -(\partial^{i}_{-} + \mathrm{ad}_{\tilde{A}^{i}_{-}})\nu - \hat{d}_{f}(J^{i}_{-} + \tilde{A}^{i}_{-}) + \zeta\omega\tilde{A}^{i}_{-}.$$
(C.3)

Since we choose $M_{\pm}^{i\perp}$ to take values only in the complement of $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$, taking $\tilde{P}^T \mathcal{E}_{\pm}^i = 0$ gives indeed (B.2). Clearly $(\partial_{+i} + \mathrm{ad}_{\tilde{A}_{+i}})(\mathcal{E}_{-}^i - M_{-}^{i\perp}) + (\partial_{-i} + \mathrm{ad}_{\tilde{A}_{-i}})(\mathcal{E}_{+}^i - M_{+}^{i\perp}) = 0$ is identically true since it just follows from the above equations, and working out all the terms we find

$$\operatorname{Ad}_{f} \mathcal{C} = [\nu, \mathcal{F}^{\tilde{A}}] + \zeta \omega \mathcal{F}^{\tilde{A}} - (\partial_{-i} + \operatorname{ad}_{\tilde{A}_{-i}}) M_{+}^{i\perp} - (\partial_{+i} + \operatorname{ad}_{\tilde{A}_{+i}}) M_{-}^{i\perp}.$$
(C.4)

After projecting with \tilde{P}^T all terms with $M^{i\perp}_{\pm}$ disappear. The remaining terms on the right-hand-side of the above equation vanish thanks to the flatness of \tilde{A} ($\mathcal{F}^{\tilde{A}} = 0$) implied by the equations of motion for ν . To conclude, we obtain $\tilde{P}^T(\mathrm{Ad}_f \mathcal{C}) = 0$ as wanted, which together with the equations of motion for f is enough to claim $\mathcal{C} = 0$ on the whole superalgebra.

The on-shell equations $\mathcal{F}^A = 0$ and $\mathcal{C} = 0$ formally take the same form as those for a supercoset, where in that case A is the Maurer-Cartan form, see also [47, 48]. Therefore one may follow the derivation done in the case of the supercoset, and find that they are encoded in the flatness condition

$$\epsilon^{ij}(\partial_i \mathcal{L}_j + \mathcal{L}_i \mathcal{L}_j) = 0, \tag{C.5}$$

for the Lax connection

$$\mathcal{L}_{i} = A_{i}^{(0)} + zA_{i}^{(1)} + \frac{1}{2} \left(z^{2} + z^{-2} \right) A_{i}^{(2)} + \frac{1}{2} \gamma_{ij} \epsilon^{jk} \left(z^{-2} - z^{2} \right) A_{i}^{(2)} + z^{-1} A_{i}^{(3)}, \qquad (C.6)$$

where z is the spectral parameter. The existence of a Lax connection implies the presence of a tower of conserved charges, see e.g. [49] for a review. However, differently from the case of the supercoset, now fewer of them can be argued to be local. In fact, thanks to the gauge transformation it is always possible to define

$$\mathcal{L}'_i = h \mathcal{L}_i h^{-1} - \partial_i h h^{-1}, \tag{C.7}$$

so that \mathcal{L}'_i is also flat. In the case of the supercoset, after noticing that $\mathcal{L}_i(z=1) = A_i = g^{-1}\partial_i g$, one may choose h = g so that the new Lax connection vanishes at z = 1 $\mathcal{L}'_i(z=1) = 0$. Expanding around that point one finds

$$\mathcal{L}'_{i}(z=1+w) = w \ g\left(A_{i}^{(1)} - 2\gamma_{ij}\epsilon^{jk}A_{k}^{(2)} - A_{i}^{(3)}\right)g^{-1} + \mathcal{O}(w^{2}), \tag{C.8}$$

so that the flatness condition for \mathcal{L}'_i at order w implies the conservation $\partial_i \mathcal{A}^i = 0$ for the current

$$\mathcal{A}^{i} = \epsilon^{ij} g \left(A_{j}^{(1)} - 2\gamma_{jk} \epsilon^{kl} A_{l}^{(2)} - A_{j}^{(3)} \right) g^{-1}.$$
(C.9)

This is how in the supercoset case one can argue from the Lax connection that the isometries corresponding to the superalgebra \mathfrak{g} correspond to *local* charges. In the case of DTD models A is not of the Maurer-Cartan form, and in general it is not possible to find a group element h for which a gauge-equivalent Lax connection vanishes at z = 1. With the exception of the isometries discussed in section 3, we therefore expect that the initial symmetries of the undeformed model are traded for non-local charges.

Open Access. This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

References

- R. Borsato and L. Wulff, Integrable deformations of T-dual σ models, Phys. Rev. Lett. 117 (2016) 251602 [arXiv:1609.09834] [INSPIRE].
- [2] B. Hoare and A.A. Tseytlin, Homogeneous Yang-Baxter deformations as non-abelian duals of the AdS₅ σ-model, J. Phys. A 49 (2016) 494001 [arXiv:1609.02550] [INSPIRE].
- [3] D. Orlando, S. Reffert, J.-i. Sakamoto and K. Yoshida, Generalized type IIB supergravity equations and non-Abelian classical r-matrices, J. Phys. A 49 (2016) 445403
 [arXiv:1607.00795] [INSPIRE].
- [4] C. Klimčík, Yang-Baxter σ-models and dS/AdS T duality, JHEP 12 (2002) 051 [hep-th/0210095] [INSPIRE].
- [5] C. Klimčík, On integrability of the Yang-Baxter σ -model, J. Math. Phys. 50 (2009) 043508 [arXiv:0802.3518] [INSPIRE].
- [6] F. Delduc, M. Magro and B. Vicedo, An integrable deformation of the AdS₅ × S⁵ superstring action, Phys. Rev. Lett. **112** (2014) 051601 [arXiv:1309.5850] [INSPIRE].
- [7] I. Kawaguchi, T. Matsumoto and K. Yoshida, Jordanian deformations of the AdS₅xS⁵ superstring, JHEP 04 (2014) 153 [arXiv:1401.4855] [INSPIRE].
- [8] B. Hoare and D.C. Thompson, Marginal and non-commutative deformations via non-abelian T-duality, JHEP 02 (2017) 059 [arXiv:1611.08020] [INSPIRE].
- [9] L. Wulff and A.A. Tseytlin, κ -symmetry of superstring σ -model and generalized 10d supergravity equations, JHEP 06 (2016) 174 [arXiv:1605.04884] [INSPIRE].
- [10] G. Arutyunov, S. Frolov, B. Hoare, R. Roiban and A.A. Tseytlin, Scale invariance of the η-deformed AdS₅ × S⁵ superstring, T-duality and modified type-II equations, Nucl. Phys. B 903 (2016) 262 [arXiv:1511.05795] [INSPIRE].
- [11] E. Alvarez, L. Álvarez-Gaumé and Y. Lozano, On non-Abelian duality, Nucl. Phys. B 424 (1994) 155 [hep-th/9403155] [INSPIRE].
- [12] S. Elitzur, A. Giveon, E. Rabinovici, A. Schwimmer and G. Veneziano, *Remarks on non-Abelian duality*, *Nucl. Phys.* B 435 (1995) 147 [hep-th/9409011] [INSPIRE].
- [13] R. Borsato and L. Wulff, Target space supergeometry of η and λ -deformed strings, JHEP 10 (2016) 045 [arXiv:1608.03570] [INSPIRE].
- [14] K. Sfetsos and D.C. Thompson, On non-abelian T-dual geometries with Ramond fluxes, Nucl. Phys. B 846 (2011) 21 [arXiv:1012.1320] [INSPIRE].
- [15] Y. Lozano, E. O Colgain, K. Sfetsos and D.C. Thompson, Non-Abelian T-duality, Ramond fields and coset geometries, JHEP 06 (2011) 106 [arXiv:1104.5196] [INSPIRE].
- [16] R.R. Metsaev and A.A. Tseytlin, Type IIB superstring action in AdS₅ × S⁵ background, Nucl. Phys. B 533 (1998) 109 [hep-th/9805028] [INSPIRE].
- [17] K. Zarembo, Strings on semisymmetric superspaces, JHEP 05 (2010) 002
 [arXiv:1003.0465] [INSPIRE].
- [18] L. Wulff, Superisometries and integrability of superstrings, JHEP 05 (2014) 115
 [arXiv:1402.3122] [INSPIRE].
- [19] K. Sfetsos, Integrable interpolations: from exact CFTs to non-Abelian T-duals, Nucl. Phys. B 880 (2014) 225 [arXiv:1312.4560] [INSPIRE].

- [20] A.A. Belavin and V.G. Drinfel'd, Solutions of the classical Yang-Baxter equation for simple Lie algebras, Funktsional. Anal. i Prilozhen. 16 (1982) 1.
- [21] D. Osten and S.J. van Tongeren, Abelian Yang-Baxter deformations and TsT transformations, Nucl. Phys. B 915 (2017) 184 [arXiv:1608.08504] [INSPIRE].
- [22] T.J. Hollowood, J.L. Miramontes and D.M. Schmidtt, An integrable deformation of the AdS₅ × S⁵ superstring, J. Phys. A 47 (2014) 495402 [arXiv:1409.1538] [INSPIRE].
- [23] L. Wulff, The type-II superstring to order θ^4 , JHEP **07** (2013) 123 [arXiv:1304.6422] [INSPIRE].
- [24] A.A. Tseytlin, On dilaton dependence of type-II superstring action, Class. Quant. Grav. 13 (1996) L81 [hep-th/9601109] [INSPIRE].
- S.F. Hassan, T duality, space-time spinors and RR fields in curved backgrounds, Nucl. Phys.
 B 568 (2000) 145 [hep-th/9907152] [INSPIRE].
- [26] B. Hoare and S.J. van Tongeren, On Jordanian deformations of AdS₅ and supergravity, J. Phys. A 49 (2016) 434006 [arXiv:1605.03554] [INSPIRE].
- [27] J.-i. Sakamoto, Y. Sakatani and K. Yoshida, Weyl invariance for generalized supergravity backgrounds from the doubled formalism, PTEP 2017 (2017) 053B07 [arXiv:1703.09213]
 [INSPIRE].
- [28] O. Lunin and J.M. Maldacena, Deforming field theories with $U(1) \times U(1)$ global symmetry and their gravity duals, JHEP 05 (2005) 033 [hep-th/0502086] [INSPIRE].
- [29] S.A. Frolov, R. Roiban and A.A. Tseytlin, Gauge-string duality for superconformal deformations of N = 4 super Yang-Mills theory, JHEP 07 (2005) 045 [hep-th/0503192] [INSPIRE].
- [30] S. Frolov, Lax pair for strings in Lunin-Maldacena background, JHEP 05 (2005) 069 [hep-th/0503201] [INSPIRE].
- [31] G. Arutyunov, R. Borsato and S. Frolov, *Puzzles of* η -deformed $AdS_5 \times S^5$, *JHEP* **12** (2015) 049 [arXiv:1507.04239] [INSPIRE].
- [32] G. Arutyunov, R. Borsato and S. Frolov, *S*-matrix for strings on η -deformed $AdS_5 \times S^5$, JHEP 04 (2014) 002 [arXiv:1312.3542] [INSPIRE].
- [33] A. Hashimoto and N. Itzhaki, Noncommutative Yang-Mills and the AdS/CFT correspondence, Phys. Lett. B 465 (1999) 142 [hep-th/9907166] [INSPIRE].
- [34] J.M. Maldacena and J.G. Russo, Large-N limit of noncommutative gauge theories, JHEP 09 (1999) 025 [hep-th/9908134] [INSPIRE].
- [35] T. Matsumoto and K. Yoshida, Integrability of classical strings dual for noncommutative gauge theories, JHEP 06 (2014) 163 [arXiv:1404.3657] [INSPIRE].
- [36] S.J. van Tongeren, Yang-Baxter deformations, AdS/CFT and twist-noncommutative gauge theory, Nucl. Phys. B 904 (2016) 148 [arXiv:1506.01023] [INSPIRE].
- [37] S.J. van Tongeren, Almost abelian twists and AdS/CFT, Phys. Lett. B 765 (2017) 344 [arXiv:1610.05677] [INSPIRE].
- [38] T. Araujo et al., Yang-Baxter σ -models, conformal twists and noncommutative Yang-Mills theory, Phys. Rev. D 95 (2017) 105006 [arXiv:1702.02861] [INSPIRE].

- [39] T. Matsumoto and K. Yoshida, Lunin-Maldacena backgrounds from the classical Yang-Baxter equation — Towards the gravity/CYBE correspondence, JHEP 06 (2014) 135 [arXiv:1404.1838] [INSPIRE].
- [40] R.G. Leigh and M.J. Strassler, Exactly marginal operators and duality in four-dimensional N = 1 supersymmetric gauge theory, Nucl. Phys. B 447 (1995) 95 [hep-th/9503121]
 [INSPIRE].
- [41] S.A. Frolov, R. Roiban and A.A. Tseytlin, Gauge-string duality for (non)supersymmetric deformations of N = 4 super Yang-Mills theory, Nucl. Phys. B 731 (2005) 1
 [hep-th/0507021] [INSPIRE].
- [42] O. Gurdogan and V. Kazakov, New integrable 4D quantum field theories from strongly deformed planar $\mathcal{N} = 4$ supersymmetric Yang-Mills theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. **117** (2016) 201602 [arXiv:1512.06704] [INSPIRE].
- [43] N. Gromov, V. Kazakov, G. Korchemsky, S. Negro and G. Sizov, Integrability of conformal fishnet theory, arXiv:1706.04167 [INSPIRE].
- [44] F. Delduc, M. Magro and B. Vicedo, On classical q-deformations of integrable σ -models, JHEP 11 (2013) 192 [arXiv:1308.3581] [INSPIRE].
- [45] E. Tyurin and R. von Unge, Poisson-lie T duality: the path integral derivation, Phys. Lett. B 382 (1996) 233 [hep-th/9512025] [INSPIRE].
- [46] C. Klimčík, Yang-Baxter σ -model with WZNW term as \mathcal{E} -model, Phys. Lett. B 772 (2017) 725 [arXiv:1706.08912] [INSPIRE].
- [47] G. Arutyunov and S. Frolov, Foundations of the $AdS_5 \times S^5$ superstring. Part I, J. Phys. A 42 (2009) 254003 [arXiv:0901.4937] [INSPIRE].
- [48] I. Bena, J. Polchinski and R. Roiban, Hidden symmetries of the AdS₅ × S⁵ superstring, Phys. Rev. D 69 (2004) 046002 [hep-th/0305116] [INSPIRE].
- [49] A. Torrielli, Lectures on classical Integrability, J. Phys. A 49 (2016) 323001 [arXiv:1606.02946] [INSPIRE].